

UNIVERZITET U NOVOM SADU PRIRODNO-MATEMATIČKI FAKULTET DEPARTMAN ZA MATEMATIKU I INFORMATIKU



# Split delta shocks and applications to conservation law systems

PhD thesis

Novi Sad, 2019

# Contents

1	Basic spaces						
	1.1	Classical function spaces	3				
		1.1.1 Space of differentiable functions	3				
		1.1.2 $L^p$ -spaces	4				
	1.2	Weak solutions	5				
		1.2.1 Weak derivative	5				
		1.2.2 Weak solution of partial differential equations	5				
	1.3	Distribution spaces	7				
		1.3.1 Properties and operations with distributions	8				
		1.3.2 Fourier transform	9				
	1.4	Sobolev spaces	12				
		1.4.1 Definitions	12				
າ	Formulation of the Cauchy problem for a system of suggilin						
4	oor	ocustions of hyperbolic type	17				
	2 1	Formulation of the problem	17				
	$\frac{2.1}{2.1}$	Solving the Cauchy problem by method of characteristics	18				
	2.2	Solving the Cauchy problem by method of characteristics	10				
3	Sys	tem of conservation laws 2	23				
	3.1	Single 1-D equation	23				
		3.1.1 Rankine-Hugoniot condition	23				
		3.1.2 Rarefaction waves	27				
		3.1.3 Linear hyperbolic systems	30				
	3.2	Quasilinear hyperbolic system of balance laws in $n$ dimensions	33				
	3.3	Elementary waves for conservation laws in one space dimension 3	34				
		3.3.1 Riemann invariants	35				
		3.3.2 Shock waves	36				
		3.3.3 Rarefaction waves	36				
		3.3.4 Entropy conditions	37				
		3.3.5 Rarefaction (RW) and shock wave (SW) curves	38				
		3.3.6 Riemann problem	39				

## Contents

		3.3.7	General solutions	42			
4	Split delta shocks						
	4.1	The de	efinition of split delta shocks	45			
	4.2	Simpli	fied magnetohydrodynamics model	46			
	4.3	Simpli	fied chromatography equations	48			
<b>5</b>	Inverse of a split delta shock with applications						
	<ul> <li>5.1 The definition of an inverse of split delta shock</li> <li>5.2 System given in a general form</li></ul>						
		5.2.1	Some special cases	54			
		5.2.2	Chromatography system – singular case	55			
Bi	Bibliography						

# Introduction

Starting from the last decade in the previous century non-standard solutions to conservation laws become more popular. Usually, these solutions are unbounded and correspond to some kind of a measure instead of functions with bounded variation.

There are a lot of approaches in solving systems with above type of singular solutions. Let us mention some of them:

- The numerical evidence for existing of unbounded weak solutions, [19].
- Using measure valued solutions, but for BV solutions only, [10]
- Using Vol'pert product ([48]) to obtain measure solutions, [21].
- Vanishing viscosity, [46].
- Methods of geometrical optics and generalized solutions, [36].
- Deep analysis, smooth, box approximations, singular shocks, weighted measure spaces, [18].
- Using theoretical measure theory, [1].
- Generalized variational principle, [11].
- Sticky particle method, [2].
- Split delta shocks, [30], [33].
- Vanishing pressure, [5], [6], [28].
- Smooth approximations, sided delta functions, [31].
- Weak asymptotic methods, [8], [9].
- Shadow waves, [32].

This thesis is devoted to applications of split delta shocks to conservation law systems. The main result is a definition of an inverse of split delta shock and its applications to a fairly general class of conservation laws. The main example is well known chromatography model fully described in [27] and [37]. Some results are given in [45], [14], [43], and [47]. The main result is briefly described in [29].

The thesis is organized as follows.

In the first chapter, we give definitions and properties of different spaces used in solving both linear and nonlinear PDE's, especially hyperbolic PDE's and systems.

In the second chapter, we present some classical ideas how to solve one dimensional hyperbolic semilinear and quasilinear quasilinear system. The main tool is the method of characteristics and all solutions are strong and local in general.

The third chapter is devoted to basic properties and BV solutions to Riemann and initial data problems for one dimensional conservation law systems. We introduce elementary solutions, shocks, rarefaction waves and contact discontinuities.

A bit original look at split delta shock solutions is given in the fourth chapter. Delta shocks are added to other classical elementary waves defined in the previous chapter in order to solve a wider class of problems arising in the science and technology.

The original part is the fifth chapter. It contains the definition of a split delta shock inverse and its application to different problems. A complete analysis is done for the singular chromatography model.

# Chapter 1

# **Basic** spaces

## **1.1** Classical function spaces

#### **1.1.1** Space of differentiable functions

Denote by  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  an open set, its closure by  $\overline{\Omega}$  and a boundary by  $\partial \Omega$ .

 $C^k(\Omega)$  is the set of all functions  $u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  (or  $\mathbb{C}$ , but all functions in conservation laws are real-valued) with continuous derivatives of order k,  $0 \le k \le \infty$ .

 $C^k(\overline{\Omega})$  is the set of all functions  $u \in C^k(\Omega)$  such that there exists a function  $\phi \in C^k(\Omega')$ ,  $u \equiv \phi$  on  $\overline{\Omega} \subset \Omega'$ , where  $\Omega'$  is an open set.

 $C_b^k(\Omega)$  consists of functions from  $C^k(\Omega)$  bounded together with all their derivatives. It satisfying

$$C^{k}(\mathbb{R}^{n})\Big|_{\Omega} \subset C^{k}(\bar{\Omega}) \subset C^{k}(\Omega).$$

If  $\Omega$  is bounded, then  $C^k(\overline{\Omega}) \subset C_b^k(\Omega)$ .

Denote by  $\sup u, u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ , the complement of the largest open set  $\Omega'$ such that  $u|_{\Omega'} = 0$ . The set  $\sup u$  is called support of the function u since  $\Omega \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\operatorname{supp} u = \overline{\{x \in \Omega : u(x) \neq 0\}}.$$

Note that  $A \subseteq B$  means that there exists a compact K such that  $A \subset K \subset B$ .

$$C_0^k(\Omega) = \{ u \in C^k(\Omega) : \operatorname{supp} u \Subset \Omega \}.$$

Elements of  $C_0^{\infty}$  are called test functions.

#### 1.1.2 $L^p$ -spaces

A set  $A \subset \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  is of Lebesgue measure zero,  $\mathcal{L}(A) = 0$ , if for each  $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a numerable union  $\bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{N}} C_i$  of parallelepipeds  $C_i \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  such that  $\max \bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} C_i < \varepsilon$  (the measure of parallelepipeds is the product of its edges lengths). For a definition of Lebesgue measure for sets in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  one can look in [40], for example.

In the set of all Lebesgue measurable functions  $u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  (all elementary functions and their compositions are Lebesgue measurable, for example). We define the equivalence relation "equal almost everywhere in  $\Omega$ ",  $f \sim g$ , if  $\mathcal{L}(\{x : f(x) \neq g(x)\}) = 0$ .

Let  $1 \leq p \leq \infty$ . From now on  $\Omega$  will be an open connected set. "Measurable" stands for Lebesgue measurable.

$$L^{p}(\Omega) = \{f/_{\sim} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R} : f \text{ is measurable, } \int_{\Omega} |f(x)|^{p} dx < \infty\}$$

is Banach space with the norm

$$||f||_{L^p(\Omega)} = \left(|f(x)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}$$

 $L^{2}(\Omega)$  is Hilbert space with the product (f|g) defined by

$$(f|g) = \int_{\Omega} f(x)\overline{g(x)} \, dx$$

where g(x) stands for complex conjugate of g(x). If we are in the space of real-valued functions (which will usually be the case), then

$$(f|g) = \int_{\Omega} f(x)g(x) \, dx$$

For  $p = \infty$  we have a different definition: We define

$$L^{\infty}(\Omega) = \{ f/_{\sim} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R} : f \text{ is measurable and there exists real}$$
  

$$M \text{ such that } |f(x)| \le M, \text{ for every } x \in \Omega \}.$$
(1.1)

 $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$  is also Banach space with the norm  $||f||_{l^{\infty}} = \inf M$ , where the constant M is from (1.1).

The most important spaces are  $L^2$ -spaces and  $L^1_{loc}$ -spaces which are defined by

$$L^{1}_{loc}(\Omega) = \{ f/_{\sim} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R} : f \text{ is measurable and for every} \\ K \Subset \Omega \text{ we have } \int_{k} |f(x)|^{p} dx < \infty \}.$$

$$(1.2)$$

Functions from  $L^1_{loc}$  are called locally integrable ones.

Hölder inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} |u(x)v(x)| dx \le ||u||_{L^p} ||v||_{L^q}, \quad u \in L^p(\Omega), \, v \in L^q(\Omega), \, \frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{q} = 1$$
(1.3)

will be often used. The special case p = q = 2 is called Schwartz inequality. Corollaries of Hoölder inequality are:

- 1.  $\operatorname{mes}(\Omega)^{-1/p} \|u\|_{L^p} \le \operatorname{mes}(\Omega)^{-1/q} \|u\|_{L^q}, \ u \in L^q(\Omega), \ p \le q,$
- 2.  $||u||_{L^q} \le ||u||_{L^p}^{\lambda} ||u||_{L^r}^{\lambda}, u \in L^r(\Omega), p \le q \le r, \frac{1}{q} = \frac{\lambda}{p} + \frac{1-\lambda}{r},$
- 3.  $\int_{\Omega} u_1 \cdot \ldots \cdot u_m \, dx \leq \|u\|_{L^{p_1}} \cdot \ldots \cdot \|u\|_{L^{p_m}}, \ u_i \in L^{p_i}(\Omega), \ i = 1, \ldots, m,$  $\frac{1}{p_1} + \ldots + \frac{1}{p_m} = 1.$

# **1.2** Weak solutions

## 1.2.1 Weak derivative

Denote by  $|\alpha| = \alpha_1 + \ldots + \alpha_n$  multiindex  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n) \in \mathbb{N}_0^n$  and

$$\partial^{\alpha} f(x) = \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}}{\partial^{\alpha_1} x_1 \cdot \ldots \cdot \partial^{\alpha_n} x_n}$$

(is  $\alpha_i = 0$  for some *i*, there is no derivative with respect to the variable  $x_i$ .)

**Definition 1.1.** A function  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  has  $\alpha$ -th weak derivative,  $|\alpha| \leq m$ , denoted again by  $\partial^{\alpha} f$ , if there exist a function  $g \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  such that

$$\int_{\Omega} f(x) \partial^{\alpha} \phi(x) \, dx = (-1)^{|\alpha|} \int_{\Omega} g(x) \phi(x) \, dx,$$

for every  $\phi \in C_0^{\infty}$ . The function g will be called  $\alpha$ -th weak derivative for f.

**Theorem 1.1.** If there exists a weak derivative for a locally integrable function u, then u is almost everywhere differentiable and the weak derivative equals to a strong at the points where it exists.

#### **1.2.2** Weak solution of partial differential equations

Notion of a weak solution is not defined in a unique manner. It should be defined to fit a physical problem as much as it can.

First, we shall give the definition for first order systems. Later on, the definition will be easily adopted to an equation of higher order.

**Definition 1.2.** A system of first order partial differential equation is in divergence form if it can be written as

$$\partial_t a_0(t, x, u) + \partial_{x_1} a_1(t, x, u) + \ldots + \partial_{x_n} a_n(t, x, u) = b(t, x, u), \qquad (1.4)$$

where  $u = u(t, x_1, x_2, ..., x_n)$  is a vector-valued function. Let that u satisfies initial condition  $u(x, 0) = u_0(x)$ . It is said that  $u \in \left(L_{loc}^1([0, T] \times \Omega)\right)^n$  is weak solution to the system (1.4) with the above given initial data if

$$\int_0^t \int_\Omega \partial_t \phi(t, x) a_0(t, x, u) + \partial_{x_1} \phi(t, x) a_1(t, x, u) + \dots$$
$$+ \partial_{x_n} \phi(t, x) a_n(t, x, u) \, dx dt + \int_\Omega u_0(x) \phi(x, 0) \, dx \tag{1.5}$$
$$= \int_0^t \int_\Omega b(t, x, u) \phi(t, x) \, dx dt,$$

for every  $\phi \in C_0^{\infty}((-\infty,\infty) \times \Omega)$ .

As one can see, vector-valued function u is not necessary differentiable and the name "weak solution" comes from that fact. Also, it is easy to check, using integration by parts, that every  $C^1$ -solution of (1.4) also satisfied (1.5), i.e. it is weak solution, too. For practical reasons we shall use the following simpler (and weaker) condition instead of (1.5):

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} \partial_{t} \phi(t, x) a_{0}(t, x, u) + \partial_{x_{1}} \phi(t, x) a_{1}(t, x, u) + \dots + \partial_{x_{n}} \phi(t, x) a_{n}(t, x, u) \, dx dt = \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Omega} b(t, x, u) \phi(t, x) \, dx dt, \lim_{t \to 0} u(t, x) = u_{0} \text{ almost everywhere in } \Omega,$$

$$(1.6)$$

for every  $\phi \in C_0^{\infty}((0,\infty) \times \Omega)$ . Note that now  $\phi$  is defined on a smaller domain, i.e. it equals zero on the x-axes (t = 0).

*Remark* 1.1. If a system is not given in the divergence form, then a definition of a weak solution is much more difficult to give and more specific.

Systems where t is distinguished variable are called evolution systems (or systems "written in evolution form").

## **1.3** Distribution spaces

In this section we shall present a simplified version of distribution theory by using a convergence in vector spaces instead of a topology.

Mapping from a vector space over some field into that field (usually  $\mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{C}$ ) is called functional. Let us introduce a convergence in the set  $C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ .

**Definition 1.3.** A sequence  $\{\phi_j\} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$  converge to zero as  $j \to \infty$  if

- There exists a compact  $K \Subset \Omega$  such that  $\operatorname{supp} \phi_j \subset K$  for every  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ .
- For each  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^n$ ,  $\|\partial^{\alpha}\phi\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \to 0$  as  $j \to \infty$ . This convergence is denoted by  $\xrightarrow{\mathcal{D}}$ .

The set  $C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$  with the convergence defined in this way will be denoted by  $\mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ . Elements of this space will be called test functions.

**Definition 1.4.** Linear continuous functional S with the domain  $\mathcal{D}(\Omega)$  is called distribution. Its acting on the test function  $\phi$  is denoted by  $\langle S, \phi \rangle$ .

Continuity is understood in the means of convergence: S is continuous if for each sequence of test functions  $\{\phi_j\}_j$  converging to zero as  $j \to \infty$  it holds  $\langle S, \phi_j \rangle \to 0$  as  $j \to \infty$ . Vector space of distributions is denoted by  $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ .

Now, we shall give some important examples of distributions. The first one show how locally integrable function can be treated as distributions and the second one is an example of distributions which cannot be treated as a usual function.

*Example* 1.1. Let  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  and  $\phi$  be a test function. Then mapping from  $\mathcal{D}$  into  $\mathbb{R}$  defined by

$$S_f: \langle S_f, \phi \rangle = \int_{\Omega} f(x)\phi(x) \, dx$$

define a distribution. Functional  $S_f$  is obviously linear and

$$|\langle S_f, \phi \rangle| \le \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \int_{\operatorname{supp} \phi} |f(x)| \, dx.$$

That means that if a sequence  $\{\phi_j\}$  converges to zero in  $\mathcal{D}$ , then  $\langle S_f, \phi \rangle \to 0$  as  $j \to \infty$ , i.e.  $S_f$  is a distribution.

*Example* 1.2. Let  $a \in \Omega$ . Relation  $\langle \delta_a, \phi \rangle = \phi(a)$  defines Dirac delta distribution at the point a. If a = 0, then we write just  $\delta$  instead of  $\delta_0$ .

## **1.3.1** Properties and operations with distributions

1. For a sequence of distributions  $\{S_j\} \subset \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$  is said to converge to zero if

 $\langle S_j, \phi \rangle \to 0 \quad \text{as } j \to \infty$ 

for every  $\phi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ . Convergence in the distribution space is denoted by  $\xrightarrow{\mathcal{D}'}$ . (In distribution theory this convergence is called "weak".) Convergence to zero is enough since the distribution space is a vector one:  $S_j \to T, T \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$  if and only if  $\langle S_j - T, \phi \rangle \to 0$  as  $j \to \infty$  for every test function  $\phi$ .

2.  $S \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$  is zero on  $\omega \subset \Omega$  is  $\langle S, \phi \rangle = 0$  for every test function  $\phi$  with a support in  $\omega$ .

**Definition 1.5.** Support of a distribution  $S \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ , supp S, is a complement of the maximum open set where S = 0 (i.e. set of points in  $\Omega$  which do not have a neighborhoods  $\omega$  where S = 0.)

**Definition 1.6.**  $\mathcal{E}'(\Omega)$  in the space of distributions with compact support.

Example 1.3. supp  $\delta = \{0\}$ , because for each  $x \in \Omega$ ,  $x \neq 0$ , there exists its neighborhoods  $\omega$  not containing zero and there exist a test function  $\phi$  with a support in  $\Omega$ . In the same way we can define

 $\langle \delta_a, \phi \rangle = \phi(a) = 0.$ 

**Definition 1.7.** Distributional derivative S of order  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^n$  is defined by

$$\langle \partial^{\alpha} S, \phi \rangle := (-1)^{|\alpha|} \langle S, \partial^{\alpha} \phi \rangle$$

for every  $\phi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ . Since  $\partial^{\alpha} \phi$  is also in  $\mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ , one can see that the definition makes sense, i.e. each distribution has a derivative of every order. That fact is the main reason why distributions are so important.

**Lemma 1.1.** Differentiation is a continuous operation in the distribution space.

*Example* 1.4. We can easily calculate derivative of the delta distribution

$$\langle \partial^{\alpha} \delta, \phi \rangle = (-1)^{|\alpha|} \langle \delta, \partial^{\alpha} \phi \rangle = (-1)^{|\alpha|} \partial^{\alpha} \phi(x).$$

One can easily verify the following. If  $g \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$  is  $\alpha$ -th weak derivative of  $f \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ , then  $S_g = \partial^{\alpha} S_f$ , where  $S_f$  (or  $S_g$ ) is the distributional image of f (or g). Example 1.5. Define Heaviside function

$$H(x) = \begin{cases} 0, & x < 0\\ 1, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

Since H is locally integrable function we can identify it with a distribution defined on  $\mathbb{R}$ , we will show that its derivative is the delta distribution. Let  $\phi$  be an arbitrary test function on  $\mathbb{R}$ . Then

$$\langle H', \phi \rangle = -\langle H, \phi' \rangle = \int_0^\infty \phi'(x) \, dx = \phi(0) = \langle \delta, \phi \rangle.$$

If  $W^k(\Omega)$  stands for the space of locally integrable functions on  $\Omega$  having all derivatives of order less or equal to k, then

$$C^k(\Omega) \subset W^k(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{D}'(\Omega).$$

(Here, function is identified with its image in the space of distributions.)

If  $f \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , then we can define its product with a distribution S, T = Sf, in the following way

 $\langle T, \phi \rangle := \langle S, f\phi \rangle, \quad \phi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega).$ 

But there is no general definition of the product if f is not. This is the main disadvantage of distributions.

**Definition 1.8.** We say that  $T \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$  is zero at an open set  $U \subset \Omega$ ,  $T|_U = 0$  if  $\langle T, \varphi \rangle = 0$  for every  $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ ,  $\varphi|_U = 0$ . Let us now define support of a distribution:

$$\operatorname{supp} T = \operatorname{compl} \left( \bigcup_{U \text{ is open }, T|_U = 0} U \right).$$

Denote by  $\mathcal{E}'(\Omega)$  the subspace of distributions having a compact support. It is isomorphic with a dual space of smooth functions with the uniform convergence of all its derivatives.

#### 1.3.2 Fourier transform

In this subsection, we will assume that  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^n$ .

In order to extend the Fourier transform for distributions, we have to restrict the space  $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$  to a smaller one.

**Definition 1.9.** Define

$$\mathcal{S} = \{ \phi \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n) : \lim_{|x| \to \infty} |x^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} \phi(x)| = 0 \text{ for every } \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}_0^n \}$$

with the convergence: We say that a sequence  $\{\phi_j\}_j \subset \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  converge to 0 in  $\mathcal{S}$ , denoted by  $S_j \xrightarrow{\mathcal{S}} 0$ , as  $j \to \infty$ , if

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} |x^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} \phi_j(x)| = 0, \text{ for every } \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^n_0.$$

**Definition 1.10.** The dual of  $\mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$  is called the space of tempered distributions (Schwartz distributions) denoted by  $\mathcal{S}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

The classical Fourier transform is defined on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $1 \leq p \leq 2$  in the following way. Let  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $1 \leq p \leq 2$ . Then

$$\mathcal{F}(f)(x) = \hat{f}(x) := (2\pi)^{-n/2} \int f(y) e^{ix \cdot y} \mathrm{d}y \in L^q(\mathbb{R}^n),$$

where q satisfies 1/p + 1/q = 1

We have the following theorem.

**Theorem 1.2.** (a) If  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , then  $\hat{f} \in C^0(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

(b) If  $y_j f(y) \in L^q(\mathbb{R}^n)$ ,  $q \ge 1$ , then there exists  $\partial_{x_j} \hat{f}$ ,  $\hat{f} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , 1/p + 1/q = 1, and

$$\partial_{x_j}\hat{f}(x) = -i(\hat{y_j}f(\hat{y}))(x), \ x \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$

(c) If  $\partial_{y_j} f(y) \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^n) \cup \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}^n), \ 1 \le p \le 2$ , then

$$(\widehat{\partial_{y_j}f(y)})(x) = ix_j\widehat{f}(x), \ x \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$

If  $f \in L^2$ , then  $\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{F}(f(x))) = (2\pi)^{-n} f(-x)$ . As  $\mathcal{S} \subset L^2$ , the assertions above hold for  $f \in \mathcal{S}$ . Also, we have the following theorem.

**Theorem 1.3.** Let  $\phi, \psi \in S$ . Then

- $\phi \mapsto \hat{\phi}$  is injective and continuous is S na S.
- $(\hat{\phi})(x) = (2\pi)^{-n}\phi(-x).$
- $(-i\partial_{x_j}\phi(x))(y) = y_j\phi(x)(y).$
- $(\widehat{x_j\phi(x)})(y) = i\partial_{y_j}\phi(x)(y).$

•  $\widehat{(\phi * \psi)} = (2\pi)^{n/2} \hat{\phi} \hat{\psi}.$ 

• 
$$(\phi\psi) = (2\pi)^{n/2}\phi * \psi.$$

**Definition 1.11.** For  $S \in \mathcal{S}$ , let us define its Fourier transform  $\hat{S}$  by

$$\langle \hat{S}, \phi \rangle := \langle S, \hat{\phi} \rangle$$
, za svako  $\psi \in \mathcal{S}$ .

It is well defined, since  $\phi_j \xrightarrow{S} 0$  implies  $\langle \hat{S}, \hat{\phi}_j \rangle = \langle S, \hat{\phi}_j \rangle \to 0$ , due to (i) from the above theorem.

Example 1.6. If  $\phi \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ , then

$$\langle \hat{\delta}, \phi \rangle = \langle \delta, \hat{\phi} \rangle = (2\pi)^{-n/2} \int e^{-i0 \cdot x} \phi(x) \mathrm{d}x = (2\pi)^{-n/2} \langle \mathbf{1}, \phi \rangle,$$

or  $\hat{\delta} = (2\pi)^{-n/2} \mathbf{1}$ .

One can show in the same way that

$$\begin{split} &\langle \widehat{e^{ia \cdot x}}(y), \phi(y) \rangle = \langle e^{ia \cdot x}, \widehat{\phi}(x) \rangle = \int e^{ia \cdot x} \widehat{\phi}(x) \mathrm{d}x \\ = &(2\pi)^{-n/2} \int \int e^{-ix \cdot (y-a)} \phi(y) \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}x \\ &(\text{after a change of variables}) \\ = &(2\pi)^{-n/2} \int \int e^{-ix \cdot y} \phi(y+a) \mathrm{d}y \mathrm{d}x \\ = &(2\pi)^{-n/2} \langle \mathbf{1}, \widehat{\phi(y+a)} \rangle \\ &(\text{as above}) \\ = &\langle \delta, \phi(y+a) \rangle = \langle \delta_a, \phi \rangle. \end{split}$$

Thus,  $\widehat{e^{ia \cdot x}}(y) = \delta_a(y).$ 

**Theorem 1.4.** Mapping  $S \mapsto \hat{S}$  is  $\mathcal{S}'$  on  $\mathcal{S}'$  is injective and continuous. Also

- (i) If  $S \in \mathcal{E}', T \in \mathcal{S}'$ , then  $\hat{S} \in \mathcal{C}^{\infty}$  i  $T * S \in \mathcal{S}'$ .
- (ii) If  $S \in \mathcal{E}', T \in \mathcal{S}'$ , then  $\widehat{(S * T)} = \hat{ST}$ .
- (iii) If P is a polynomial, then

$$(P(\overline{\partial})u(x))(\xi) = P(i\xi)\hat{u}(\xi)$$

for every  $u \in \mathcal{S}'$ .

 $(iv) \ (\widehat{y_j S(y)})(x) = i\partial_{x_j} \hat{S}(x).$ 

The inverse Fourier transform is defined by

$$\mathcal{F}^{-1}(\phi)(x) = (2\pi)^{-n/2} \int e^{ix \cdot y} \phi(y) \mathrm{d}y.$$

It has the same properties as the Fourier one and

$$\mathcal{F}(\mathcal{F}^{-1}(\phi)) = \mathcal{F}^{-1}(\mathcal{F}(\phi)) = (2\pi)^{-n}\phi.$$

## 1.4 Sobolev spaces

#### 1.4.1 Definitions

Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ ,  $p \geq 1$  and  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Denote by  $W^k(\Omega)$  the vector space of all locally integrable functions on  $\Omega$  which has all weak derivatives of order less or equal to k. We are in position to define its subspaces which will have the advantage to be normed (space  $W^k(\Omega)$  is only locally convex, with topology defined by a sequence of seminorms).

**Definition 1.12.** Sobolev space  $H^{m,p}(\Omega)$  is the set of functions  $u \in W^m(\Omega)$ , such that  $\partial^{\alpha} u \in L^p(\Omega)$  for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^n$ ,  $|\alpha| \leq m$ . Norm is given by

$$||u||_{H^{m,p}(\Omega)} = ||u||_{m,p,\Omega} := \left(\int_{\Omega} \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} |\partial^{\alpha} u(x)|^p \, dx\right)^{1/p}.$$

One can use the rquivalent norm given by

$$\|u\|'_{H^{m,p}(\Omega)} = \sum_{|\alpha| \le m} \|\partial^{\alpha} u\|_{L^{p}(\Omega)}.$$

In the rest of the text, we will not distinguish them by symbols, that is, for any of these norms we use the symbol  $||u||_{H^{m,p}(\Omega)}$ .

If p = 2, we omit that number in the upper index for Sobolev's spaces or norms.

It is easy to see that the spaces of Sobolev can be viewed as subspaces of the space of tempered distributions.

We will now dedicate our attention to the very important one because it occurs naturally in many physical phenomena described by partial differential equations, the space  $H^1(\Omega)$ . **Lemma 1.2.** The space  $H^1(\Omega)$  has an inner product compatible with the above defined norm. The product is given by

$$(u|v) = \int_{\Omega} u(x)v(x)dx + \int_{\Omega} \nabla u(x)\nabla v(x)dx$$
  
= 
$$\int_{\Omega} u(x)v(x)dx + \int_{\Omega} \Big(\sum_{j=1}^{n} \partial_{x_j}u(x)\partial_{x_j}v(x)dx\Big).$$
 (1.7)

*Proof.* The norm induced by (1.7) is

$$\sqrt{(u|u)} = \sqrt{\int_{\Omega} |u(x)|^2 \mathrm{dx} + \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u(x)|^2 \mathrm{dx}},$$

and it is exactly the same as one of the norms for  $H^1(\Omega)$  given above.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 1.3.**  $H^1(\Omega)$  is Hilbert space.

*Proof.* We have to show that that space is complete. We will use the elementary fact that  $L^2(\Omega)$  is complete without a proof.

Define

$$F: H^{1}(\Omega) \rightarrow (L^{2}(\Omega))^{n+1}$$
  
$$v \qquad \mapsto (v, \partial_{x_{1}}, ..., \partial_{x_{n}}) = w := (v := w_{0}, w_{1}, ..., w_{n}).$$

Let us define a norm in  $(L^2(\Omega))^{n+1}$  by

$$||w|| = \sqrt{\sum_{j=0}^{n} \int_{\Omega} |w_j(x)|^2 \mathrm{dx}},$$

taht is consistent with the product topology of  $(L^2(\Omega))^{n+1}$ .

F is an isometry and linear bijection of the space  $H^{1}(\Omega)$  onto  $F(H^{1}(\Omega)) \subset (L^{2}(\Omega))^{n+1}$  in addition. One can easily check that.

Since  $L^2(\Omega)$  is complete, then  $(L^2(\Omega))^{n+1}$  is also complete, so for each Cauchy sequence  $\{v^{(j)}\}_j \subset H^1(\Omega)$  there exists  $w \in (L^2(\Omega))^{n+1}$  such that  $F(v^{(j)}) \to w$ , u  $(L^2(\Omega))^{n+1}$ , as  $j \to \infty$ . That is

$$v^{(j)} \to w_0,$$
  
 $\partial_{x_k} v^{(j)} \to w_k, \ k = 1, ..., n \ u \ L^2(\Omega), \ j \to \infty.$ 

Since  $\phi \in \mathcal{C}_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ , the Hölder inequality implies

$$\begin{aligned} &|\int_{\Omega} (v^{(j)} - w_0)\phi d\mathbf{x}| \\ &\leq \|v^{(j)} - w_0\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \|\phi\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \to 0, \ j \to \infty, \end{aligned}$$

because  $v^{(j)} \xrightarrow{L^2} w_0$ , i.e.

$$v^{(j)} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{D}'} w_0$$

too.

Using the same arguments, one can see that

$$\partial_{x_k} v^{(j)} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{D}'} w_k$$

Due to the fact that differentiation is continuous in the distribution space, we have

$$\partial_{x_k} v^{(j)} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{D}'} \partial_{x_k} w_0$$

That is

$$w_k = \partial_{x_k} w_0, \ k = 1, ..., n_k$$

So,  $w = F(w_0)$ , and the assertion follows from that fact that F is an isometry.

Similarly, one can prove the following theorem.

**Theorem 1.5.**  $H^m(\Omega)$  is Hilbert space for each  $m \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . If  $p \ge 1$ ,  $H^{m,p}(\Omega)$  is only Banach space.

Now, we will use the fact that the Fourier transform maps  $L^2$  onto  $L^2$  as well as other its properties.

Denote  $\langle \xi \rangle = \sqrt{1 + \xi^2}$ . Then  $H^m(\mathbb{R}^n)$  norm of u is equivalent to

$$\sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n} \sum_{j=0}^m \|\langle \xi \rangle^j \hat{u}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}$$

In order to define a value of a Sobolev function on the boundary  $\partial \Omega$ .

**Definition 1.13.** The space  $H_0^{m,p}(\Omega)$  is defined to be a closure of  $\mathcal{C}_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$  in the  $H^{m,p}(\Omega)$ -norm:  $v \in H_0^{m,p}(\Omega)$  means that there is a sequence  $\{\phi_j\}_j \subset \mathcal{C}_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$  such that

$$\phi_j \stackrel{H^{m,p}}{\to} v, \ j \to \infty.$$

We will use the following interpretation.  $u|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, u \in H^{m,p}(\Omega)$  in the weak sense if  $u \in H_0^{m,p}(\Omega)$ . We say that u = v na  $\partial\Omega$ ,  $v \in H^{m,p}(\Omega)$  if and only if  $u - v \in H_0^{m,p}(\Omega)$ .

#### **Embedding theorems**

We will give only a few among a lot of variations theorems about embedding Sobolev spaces into some other ones.

**Definition 1.14.** We say that a Banach space  $B_1$  is embedded into a Banach space  $B_2$ ,  $B_1 \rightarrow B_2$  if there is a bounded injective and linear mapping from  $B_1$  in  $B_2$ .

**Theorem 1.6.** For an open  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  there holds:

$$\begin{split} H^{m,p}(\Omega) &\to L^q(\Omega), \ mp > n, \ p \leq q \leq \infty \\ H^{m,p}(\Omega) &\to L^q(\Omega), \ mp = n, \ p \leq q < \infty \\ H^{m,p}(\Omega) &\to \mathcal{C}^0_b(\Omega), \ mp > n \end{split}$$

**Theorem 1.7.** Let  $\Omega$  be bounded and posses the conic property: For each  $x \in \Omega$  there is a cone with height h and center in the point x which is subset of  $\Omega$ . Then

$$H^{m,p}(\Omega) \to L^q(\Omega), \ p \le q \le np/(n-mp)$$
$$H^{m+j,1}(\Omega) \to \mathcal{C}^j_b(\Omega), \ mp > n$$



The conic property

Chapter 1. Basic spaces

# Chapter 2

# Formulation of the Cauchy problem for a system of quasilinear equations of hyperbolic type

## 2.1 Formulation of the problem

A system of quasilinear equations of hyperbolic type

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = b, \tag{2.1}$$

where  $u = u(x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ , t > 0, and  $A = A(x,t,u(x,t)) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , we can write in characteristic form

$$l^k \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + \xi_k \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}\right) = f_k, \quad k = 1, \dots, n,$$

where  $\{l^k\}$  are left eigenvectors and  $\{\xi^k\}$  are eigenvalues of the matrix A, k = 1, ..., n.

Hyperbolicity means that all n eigenvectors  $\{l^k\}$  are left eigenvectors and  $k = 1, \ldots, n$  are linearly independent. The system is strictly hyperbolic if all eigenvalues  $\{\xi^k\}, k = 1, \ldots, n$ , are real and different.

Chapter 2. Formulation of the Cauchy problem for a system of quasilinear equations of hyperbolic type

# 2.2 Solving the Cauchy problem by method of characteristics

Assume a solution u(x,t) of the system (2.1) is known having the initial condition



$$u(x,0) = u^0(x), \quad a \le x \le b.$$

Figure 2.1: Domain of determinacy

Suppose that we can draw the characteristics  $x = x_k(x^0, t^0, \tau)$  defined by the equations

$$\frac{dx_k}{d\tau} = \xi_k(x_k, \tau, u(x_k, \tau)), \quad k = 1, 2, \dots, n$$

through a point  $M = (x^0, t^0)$  of the half plane t > 0 until their intersection with the axis t = 0. Let that they intersect this axis at certain point and we call the two extreme intersection points a' and b' (a' < b') (see Figure 2.1). The segment  $a' \le x \le b'$  of the initial axis t = 0 is called the domain of dependence for the solution u(x, t) at the point M.

In the case of semilinear systems the domain of determinacy G can be calculated independently of u and it is given by

$$G = \{ (x,t) | t \ge 0, X_n(t) \le x \le X_1(t) \},\$$

where  $X_1(t)$  and  $X_n(t)$  denote the solutions of the differential equations

$$\frac{dX_n(t)}{dt} = \max_{k=1,\dots,n} \xi_k(X_n(t), t), \quad \frac{dX_1(t)}{dt} = \min_{k=1,\dots,n} \xi_k(X_1(t), t),$$

Chapter 2. Formulation of the Cauchy problem for a system of quasilinear equations of hyperbolic type

which assume for t = 0 the values  $X_n(0) = a$  and  $X_1(0) = b$ . In the other words,  $X_1$  and  $X_n$  are extremal characteristics. As usual, we assume  $\xi_1 \leq \cdots \leq \xi_n$  without losing in generality.

Similarly, we define the domain of influence for the interval [a, b],

$$D = \{(x,t) | t \ge 0, X_1(t) \le x \le X_n(t) \}$$

It contain all the points influenced by the initial values defined on interval [a, b].

The fact that there is a nonzero time interval that influence reach a point x > b or x < a is called the finite speed of propagation property.

Multiplication by a matrix Q containing the right eigenvalues as columns, we write the semilinear system

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + A(x,t)\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = b(x,t,u)$$
(2.2)

in the diagonalized ()canonical) form (or written in invariants),

$$\frac{\partial v_j}{\partial t} + \xi_j(x,t)\frac{\partial v_j}{\partial x} = g_j(x,t,v).$$
(2.3)

Here, the function g is obtained by collecting all the terms that do not contain derivative of u.

Suppose that on some segments [a, b] of the axis t = 0 for the system (2.2) there are given the initial conditions

$$u(x,0) = u^0(x). (2.4)$$

Setting  $v_j^0(x) = l^j(x,0)u^0(x)$ , we obtain the initial conditions

$$v(x,0) = v^0(x)$$
(2.5)

for the system (2.3). Functions v(x,t) continuous in G are called a solution of the Cauchy problem (2.3, 2.5) in the broad sense if  $r(x,0) = r_0(x)$  and each of the functions  $v_j(x,t)$  is continuously differentiable in t along the corresponding characteristic  $x = x_j(\xi, \tau, t)$  and

$$\frac{d}{dt}v_j(x_j(\xi,\tau,t),t) = g_j(x_j,t,v(x_j,t)).$$
(2.6)

The vector u(t, x) obtained from a vector v(x, t) according to

$$u_j = \lambda_a^j v_a = \lambda^j r, \quad v = (v_1, \dots, v_n), \ \Lambda = [l_i^j(x, t)]_{i,j}, \ \Lambda^{-1} = [\lambda_i^j(x, t)]_{i,j},$$

is called a solution in the broad sense of the Cauchy problem (2.2, 2.4).

Let us present some results for hyperbolic semilinear systems from the book [35].

Integrating (2.6) from 0 to t, we get

$$v_j(x,t) = u_j^0(x_j(x,t,0)) + \int_0^t g_j(x_j(x,t,\tau),\tau,u(x_j(x,t,\tau),\tau))d\tau \quad (2.7)$$

This system is equivalent for differentiable solution to (2.6) provided that g(x, t, u(x, t)) is continuously differentiable. But system (2.7) may have locally integrable solutions in the cases when the original system does not have smooth solutions or if the function g is not smooth enough. We call such solutions the mild solutions. One can prove that these kind of solutions are week ones, but the contrary is maybe false.

**Theorem 2.1.** Let K be an interval in  $\mathbb{R}$ . Denote by  $K_T$  the area bounded by K, the extremal characteristics form end points of the interval K and the line t = T. (a) Let  $u^0 \in \mathcal{C}(K_0)$ . Thet there exists T > 0 such that (2.7) has a solution  $v \in \mathcal{C}(K_T)$ . (b) For every  $T_0 > 0$  there exists at most one solution  $u \in \mathcal{C}(K_T)$ .

One can prove the theorem by Fixed Point Method for a space of continuous functions.

Sometimes, we can obtain global solution, i.e. solution for every T. Also, a solution obtained in such a way has additional regularity provided a regularity of given data. The following theorems are also proved in [35].

**Theorem 2.2.** Suppose that  $\nabla_u g(x, t, u)$  is uniformally bounded as (x, t) lies in a compact set. Then the initial data problem (2.3), (2.5) has a unique solution  $v \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  if  $v^0 \in \mathcal{C}(\mathbb{R})$ .

**Theorem 2.3.** Let  $v^0 \in C^k(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $1 \leq k \leq \infty$  and suppose that there exists a solution  $v \in C(K_T)$  of (2.3), (2.5) for  $T_0 > 0$ . Then  $v \in C^k(\mathbb{R} \times (0,T))$ .

The quasilinear case when A depends on u also is more complicated. Now, a system could be hyperbolic or not for different solutions since a set of eigenvalues and eigenvectors depends on u in general. In one space dimension, one can find a fairly general method for a construction of local solution in [12]. The proof is based on the method of characteristics and successive approximations. Chapter 2. Formulation of the Cauchy problem for a system of quasilinear equations of hyperbolic type

Let us note that one can rarely expect that a global classical solution for quasilinear initial data problem exists. For example, let us take the simplest example, so called Burgers' inviscid equation

$$\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = 0$$

with the initial data  $u(x,0) = u^0(x)$ . Using the method of characteristics one can find that a classical solution exists until

$$T = -\frac{1}{\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} u^{0'}(x)}.$$

Then, the solution blow up (its gradient tends to infinity, and we have so called gradient catastrophe) and we have to deal with discontinuous initial data and weak solutions after that point. That we will do in the rest of this thesis.

# Chapter 3

# System of conservation laws

A very important class of homogeneous hyperbolic equations called conservation laws.

The simplest case of conservation law in one space dimension is the partial differential equation (PDE) of the form

$$\partial_t u + \partial_x (f(u)) = 0, \quad u(x,0) = u_0(x).$$

Let us to start to one dimensional case is much better understood than more dimensional cases.

And we will discuss a lot of examples, and how to use the Rankine-Hugoniot (RH) condition in examples, from literature given in the introduction.

# 3.1 Single 1-D equation

#### 3.1.1 Rankine-Hugoniot condition

Let  $u \in C^1(\mathbb{R} \times [0,\infty))$  be solution to the following partial differential equation

$$u_t + (f(u))_x = 0$$
  

$$u(x, 0) = u_0(x).$$
(3.1)

Take  $\varphi \in C_0^1(\mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty))$ , i.e. smooth function such that its support intersected by  $\mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty)$  is compact. Then

$$0 = \int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty \left( u_t(x,t) + f(u)_x \right) \varphi(x,t) \, dt dx$$
  
=  $-\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty f(u) \varphi_x \, dt dx + \int_{-\infty}^\infty u(x,t) \varphi(x,t) \, dx \Big|_{t=0}^{t=\infty} - \int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty u \varphi_t \, dx dt$   
=  $-\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty \left( u \varphi_t + f(u) \varphi_x \right) \, dx dt - \int_{-\infty}^\infty u_0(x) \varphi(x,0) \, dx.$ 

The above calculation inspired the following definition of weak solution for (3.1).

**Definition 3.1.**  $u \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times (0, \infty))$  (*u* is bounded function up to a set of Lebesgue measure zero) is called weak solution of (3.1) if

$$\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty \left( u\varphi_t + f(u)\varphi_x \right) dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^\infty u_0(x)\varphi(x,0) dx = 0,$$

for every  $\varphi \in C_0^1(\mathbb{R} \times [0,\infty)).$ 

*Remark* 3.1. 1. All classical solutions are also weak.

2. If u is a weak solution, then u is also a distributive solution.

3. If  $u \in C^1(\mathbb{R} \times [0,\infty))$  is a weak solution, then it is a classical, too.

In the next step, we will prove important theorem about necessary and sufficient conditions for existence of piecewise differentiable weak solution to some conservation law.

**Theorem 3.1.** Necessary and sufficient condition that

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l(x,t), & x < \gamma(t), \ t \ge 0\\ u_d(x,t), & x > \gamma(t), \ t \ge 0, \end{cases}$$

where  $u_l$  and  $u_d$  are  $C^1$  solutions on their domains, be a weak solution to (3.1) is

$$\dot{\gamma} = \frac{f(u_d) - f(u_l)}{u_d - u_l} =: \frac{[f(u)]_{\gamma}}{[u]_{\gamma}}.$$
(3.2)

*Proof.* The proof will be given in few steps



Figure 3.1: Supports of test functions in half plane

1. Let

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l(x,t), & x < \gamma(t), \ t \ge 0\\ u_d(x,t), & x > \gamma(t), \ t \ge 0 \end{cases},$$

where  $u_l$  and  $u_d$  are defined above, be a weak solution to (3.1). Then

$$\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^\infty \left( u\varphi_t + f(u)\varphi_x \right) dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^\infty u(x,0)\varphi(x,0) dx = 0,$$

for every  $\varphi \in C_0^1 (\mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty)).$ 

Also,  $(u_l)_t + f(u_l)_x = 0$  for  $x < \gamma(t)$  and t > 0 as well as  $(u_d)_t + f(u_d)_x = 0$  for  $x > \gamma(t)$  and t > 0. That is consequence of the fact

$$0 = \iint u_l \varphi_t + f(u_l) \varphi_x \, dx dt - \iint (u_l)_t \varphi + (f(u_l))_x \varphi \, dx dt,$$

for every  $\varphi$ , supp $\varphi \subset \{(x,t) : x < \gamma(t), t > 0\}$  and  $C^1$  function  $u_l$ . And since  $\varphi$  is arbitrary, we have

$$(u_l)_t + \left(f(u_l)\right)_x = 0.$$

The same argument hold for  $u_d$ , too.

2. We have

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left( u\varphi_t + f(u)\varphi_x \right) dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_0(x)\varphi(x,0) dx$$
$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} \left( u_l\varphi_t + f(u_l)\varphi_x \right) dx dt + \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{\gamma(t)}^{\infty} \left( u_d\varphi_t + f(u_d)\varphi_x \right) dx dt$$
$$+ \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_0(x)\varphi(x,0) dx.$$

3. Let us calculate the first integral from above. It holds

$$\frac{d}{dt}\int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} u_l\varphi\,dx = \dot{\gamma}(t)u_l\big(\gamma(t),t\big)\varphi\big(\gamma(t),t\big) + \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} \big(u_l\varphi_t + f(u_l)\varphi_x\big)\,dx.$$

That implies

$$\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} u_l \varphi_t \, dx dt = -\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} (u_l)_t \varphi \, dx dt$$
$$-\int_0^\infty \dot{\gamma}(t) u_l \big(\gamma(t), t\big) \varphi \big(\gamma(t), t\big) \, dt + \int_0^\infty \frac{d}{dt} \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} u_l \varphi \, dx dt,$$

on the other hand

$$\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} f(u_l)\varphi_x \, dx dt = -\int_0^\infty \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} f(u_l)_x \varphi \, dx dt + \int_0^\infty f(u_l(\gamma(t), t))\varphi(\gamma(t), t) \, dt.$$

Adding these terms and using the fact that  $u_l$  is a solution of PDE on the left-hand side of the curve  $(\gamma(t), t)$ , one gets the following

$$\int_0^\infty \left( f(u_l) - \dot{\gamma} u_l \right) \varphi \, dt + \int_0^\infty \frac{d}{dt} \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} u_l \varphi \, dx dt$$

as a value of that integral.

4. Analogously, concerning the right-hand side, one can see that the second integral equals

$$-\int_0^\infty \left(f(u_d) - \dot{\gamma}u_d\right)\varphi \,dt + \int_0^\infty \frac{d}{dt} \int_{-\infty}^{\gamma(t)} u_d\varphi \,dxdt.$$

5. After adding all the above integrals one gets

$$0 = \int_0^\infty \left( f(u_l) - f(u_d) - (u_l - u_d) \dot{\gamma} \right) \varphi \, dt + \int_0^\infty \frac{d}{dt} \int_{-\infty}^\infty u\varphi \, dx dt + \int_{-\infty}^\infty u_0(x) \varphi(x, 0) \, dx,$$

and

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u(x,t)\varphi(x,t) \, dx \Big|_{t=0}^{t=\infty} = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_0(x)\varphi(x,0) \, dx.$$

That is true if

$$\dot{\gamma} = \frac{f(u_d) - f(u_l)}{u_d - u_l} =: \frac{[f(u)]_{\gamma}}{[u]_{\gamma}}.$$

Obviously, the above condition is sufficient. Condition (3.2) is called Rankine-Hugoniot (RH) condition.

## 3.1.2 Rarefaction waves

Solution of equation (3.1) of the form  $u(x,t) = \tilde{u}(\frac{x}{t})$  is called self-similar solution.

Lets try to find such a solution of (3.1) in a simple way, just by substituting a function of this form into the equation. After differentiation we have

$$-\frac{x}{t^2}\tilde{u}'\left(\frac{x}{t}\right) + f'\left(\tilde{u}\left(\frac{x}{t}\right)\right)\frac{1}{t}\tilde{u}'\left(\frac{x}{t}\right) = 0$$

After multiplication of the equation with t and the substitution  $\frac{x}{t}\mapsto y$  one gets the ODE

$$\tilde{u}'(y)\big(f'\big(\tilde{u}(y)\big) - y\big) = 0.$$

After neglecting constant, so called trivial solutions  $(\tilde{u}' \neq 0)$ , one can see that solution is given by the implicit relation

$$f'(u) = y$$
, i.e.  $\tilde{u}(y) = f'^{-1}(y)$ ,

if f' is bijection (locally). One can interpret the initial data in the following way:

$$u(x,0) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < 0\\ u_d, & x > 0 \end{cases} \Rightarrow \tilde{u}(+\infty) = u_d, \ \tilde{u}(-\infty) = u_l. \tag{3.3}$$



Figure 3.2: Shock wave

If f'' > 0 (f is convex), then f' is an increasing function and solution  $\tilde{u}$  to the equation satisfying (3.3) exists if  $u_l < u_d$ . Such solution is called centered rarefaction wave (the initial data has singularity at zero).

Let use some examples, to know how to use the condition (3.2) to find the solution of the Riemann problem.

Example 3.1. Consider the following Riemann problem

$$u_t + \left(\frac{u^2}{2}\right)_x = 0$$

$$u_0 = \begin{cases} u_l \in \mathbb{R}, & x < 0\\ u_d \in \mathbb{R}, & x > 0 \end{cases}$$
(3.4)

Since  $u_l$  and  $u_d$  are constants, there exist two trivial solutions of (3.4) out of the discontinuity curve, and RH-condition gives

$$\dot{\gamma} = \frac{u_d^2 - u_l^2}{2(u_d - u_l)} = \frac{u_d + u_l}{2},$$

i.e.  $\dot{\gamma}(t) = ct, c = \frac{u_l + u_d}{2}$  (see Figure 3.2).

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < ct \\ u_d, & x > ct \end{cases}$$
(3.5)



Figure 3.3: Rarefaction wave

if  $u_l < u_d$ , then except the above solution there exist also following solution (Figure 3.3)

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < u_l t \\ \frac{x}{t}, & u_l t \le x \le u_d t \\ u_d, & x > u_d t, \end{cases}$$
(3.6)

or (Figure 3.4)

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < u_l t \\ \frac{x}{t}, & u_l t \le x \le at \\ a, & at \le x \le \frac{a+u_d}{2}t \\ u_d, & x > \frac{a+u_d}{2}t, \end{cases}$$
(3.7)

for some  $a \in (u_l, u_d)$ .

*Example 3.2.* Let us multiply partial differential equation (3.4) by u and transfer it into divergence form.

$$u_t + uu_x = 0 \quad / \cdot u$$
$$uu_t + u^2 u_x = 0$$
$$\left(\frac{1}{2}u^2\right)_t + \left(\frac{1}{3}u^3\right)_x = 0.$$



Figure 3.4: Non-entropic weak solution

After nonlinear change of variables  $\frac{1}{2}u^2 \mapsto v$ , one gets the following conservation law

$$\begin{aligned} v_t + \left(\frac{2\sqrt{2}}{3}v^{\frac{3}{2}}\right)_x &= 0 \\ v\Big|_{t=0} &= \begin{cases} v_l = \frac{1}{2}u_l^2 & x < 0 \\ v_d = \frac{1}{2}u_d^2, & x > 0 \end{cases} \end{aligned}$$

RH-condition gives the following speed of shock wave c and the discontinuity line is  $\gamma=ct$  :

$$\begin{split} \dot{\gamma}(t) &= \frac{\left[\frac{3}{2}v^{\frac{3}{2}}\right]}{\left[v\right]} = \frac{\frac{2\sqrt{2}}{3}\frac{1}{2}\left(u_d^2\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} - \frac{2\sqrt{2}}{3}\frac{1}{2}\left(u_l^2\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}}{\frac{1}{2}\left(u_d^2 - u_l^2\right)} \\ &= \frac{\frac{1}{3}\left(u_d^3 - u_l^3\right)}{\frac{1}{2}\left(u_d^2 - u_l^3\right)} \neq \frac{u_l + u_d}{2}, \end{split}$$

in general. (For example, for  $u_l = 1, u_d = 0$  one has  $\frac{1/3}{1/2} \neq \frac{1}{2}$ .)

## 3.1.3 Linear hyperbolic systems

We will look at linear systems before we start with systems of conservation laws.

Homogeneous linear scalar Cauchy problem with constant coefficients

$$u_t + \lambda u_x = 0$$
  

$$u(x,0) = \bar{u}(x), \ \lambda \in C(\mathbb{R}), \ \bar{u} \in C^1([0,\infty) \times \mathbb{R})$$
(3.8)

has a simple solution in a traveling wave form

$$u(x,t) = \bar{u}(x - \lambda t). \tag{3.9}$$

If  $\bar{u} \in L^1_{loc}$ , then the above function (3.9) is a weak solution to (3.8), what one can show easily.

Let a homogeneous system with constant coefficients

$$u_t + Au_x = 0$$

$$u(x, 0) = \bar{u}(x)$$
(3.10)

be given, where A is  $n \times n$  hyperbolic matrix with real characteristic values  $\lambda_1 < \ldots < \lambda_n$  and left-hand side  $l_i$  (resp. right-hand sided  $r_i$ )  $i = 1, \ldots, n$  eigenvectors.

They are chosen in a way that  $l_i R_i = \delta_{ij}$ , i, j = 1, ..., n. Denote by  $u_i := l_i u$  coordinates of the vector  $u \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with respect to the  $\{r_1, \ldots, r_n\}$ . Multiplying (3.10) from the left-hand side with  $l_i$  one gets

$$(u_i)_t + \lambda_i (u_i)_x = (\lambda_i u)_t + \lambda_i (l_i u)_x = l_i u_t + l_i A u_x = 0.$$

So, (3.10) decouples into *n* scalar Cauchy problems, which can be solved same (3.8), one. Using (3.9) one can see that

$$u(x,t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \bar{u}_i (x - \lambda_i t) r_i(u)$$
(3.11)

is solution to (3.10) because

$$u_t(x,t) = \sum_{i=1}^n -\lambda_i \left( l_i \bar{u}_x(x-\lambda_i t) \right) r_i = -A u_x(x,t).$$

Thus, initial profile  $\bar{u}$  decouples into sum of n waves with speeds  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$ . As a special case, take Riemann problem

$$\bar{u}(x) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < 0\\ u_d, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

We use write down a solution to (3.11) using



Figure 3.5: Waves and linear system

$$u_d - u_l = \sum_{j=1}^n c_j r_j$$

•

and we define the intermediate states by

$$w_i := u^l + \sum_{j \le i} c_j r_j, \quad i = 0, \dots, n$$

such that  $w_i - w_{i-1}$  is (i - n)-th characteristic vector of A. Solution is of the form (Figure 3.5)

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} w_0 = u_l, & \frac{x}{t} < \lambda_i \\ \dots, \\ w_i, & \lambda_i < \frac{x}{t} < \lambda_{i+1} \\ \dots, \\ w_n = u_d, & \frac{x}{t} > \lambda_n. \end{cases}$$
(3.12)
# **3.2** Quasilinear hyperbolic system of balance laws in *n* dimensions

We shall briefly give some notions for conservation and balance laws in general case when  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ . That is given just for the sake of completeness since we are not dealing with singular solutions in more than one space dimension.

Consider the following system of balance laws

$$\partial_t H\big(U(x,t),x,t\big) + \operatorname{div} G\big(U(x,t),x,t\big) = \Pi\big(U(x,t),x,t\big), \tag{3.13}$$

where  $x \in \mathbb{R}^m$  and  $t \ge 0$ . Here, matrix functions F, G and  $\Pi$  are at least continuous (for our purposes, but one can permit lower regularity like in porous flow equations).

Also  $\dim(U) = m \times 1$ ,  $U = [U^1, \ldots, U^m]$ ,  $\dim(H) = m \times 1$ ,  $\Pi = m \times 1$ ,  $\dim(\Pi) = m \times 1$ ,  $\dim(G) = m \times n$ ,  $G = (G_1, \ldots, G_n)$  and  $G_\alpha$  is a row matrix. Here and below, all operators acting on (x, t)-space are capitalized (Div, for example) while the ones action on x-spaces are not (div, for example), D denotes the differential regarded as a row operation,

$$D = \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial U^1}, \dots, \frac{\partial}{\partial U^n}\right].$$

The system (3.13) is called a canonical (evolutionary) form if  $H(U, x, t) \equiv U$ .

**Definition 3.2.** The system (3.13) is called hyperbolic in the *t*-direction if the following holds.

For a fixed  $U \in \Omega$  (physical domain) and  $U \in S^{m-1}$  (the unit sphere), the matrix DH(U, x, t) (with dimension  $n \times n$ ) is nonsingular, while the eigenvalue problem

$$\Big(\sum_{\alpha=1}^{m}\nu_{\alpha}DG_{\alpha}(U,x,t)-\lambda DH(U,x,t)\Big)R=0$$

has real eigenvalues

 $\lambda_1(\nu; U, x, t), \ldots, \lambda_n(\nu; U, x, t),$ 

called characteristic speeds, and n linearly independent eigenvectors

$$R_1(\nu; U, x, t), \ldots, R_n(\nu; U, x, t).$$

Note that there are no strictly hyperbolic systems in more than one space dimension, see [7].

# 3.3 Elementary waves for conservation laws in one space dimension

Systems for n > 1 dimensions are still not well understood, there are a lot of open questions. One of te most important question is to find an appropriate space for a weak solution to system of conservation laws.

One can find the class of functions with finite total variation being very useful for one dimensional systems of conservation laws.

**Definition 3.3.** Total variation of a function v is defined by

$$TV(v) = \sup \sum_{j=1}^{N} |v(\xi_j) - v(\xi_{j-1})|, \qquad (3.14)$$

where the supremum is taken by all partitions of the real line

 $-\infty = \xi_0 < \xi_1 < \ldots < \xi_N = \infty.$ 

We can write (3.14) in the form

$$TV(v) = \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |v(x) - v(x - \varepsilon)| \, dx.$$

Let

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u_{1} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x}f_{1}(u_{1}, \dots, u_{n}) = 0$$
  

$$\vdots$$

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u_{n} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x}f_{n}(u_{1}, \dots, u_{n}) = 0$$
(3.15)

be  $n \times n$  one-dimensional conservation laws system, where  $u = (u_1, \ldots, u_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $f = (f_1, \ldots, f_n) : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$ .

Denote by A(u) := Df(u) Jacobi matrix of f at a point u. The above system using vector notation

$$u_t + f(u)_x = 0. (3.16)$$

If a solution is smooth enough  $(C^1)$ , the quailinear form

$$u_t + A(u)u_x = 0 (3.17)$$

defines the equivalent system. That system is called strictly hyperbolic if all characteristic values of A(u) are real and distinct. They are ordered in the following way

$$\lambda_1(u) < \lambda_2(u) < \ldots < \lambda_n(u).$$

If there exist n linearly independent characteristic vector, the system is called hyperbolic.

Left-hand sided  $l_1(u), \ldots, l_n(u)$  and right-hand sided  $r_1(u), \ldots, r_n(u)$  characteristic vectors are determined in a way that it holds

$$l_i(u)r_i(u) = \begin{cases} 1, & i=j\\ 0, & i\neq j. \end{cases}$$

To avoid technical complications we consider 1-D system

$$\partial_t U(x,t) + \partial_x F(U(x,t)) = 0, \qquad (3.18)$$

with F be a  $C^3$  map from  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  into  $\mathbb{R}^n$ .

### 3.3.1 Riemann invariants

**Definition 3.4.** We can say that an Riemann invarian of (3.18) is a smooth scalar-valued function such that

$$D\omega(U)R_i(U) = 0, \quad U \in \Omega.$$

We say that the system (3.18) has a coordinate system of Riemann invariants if there exist *n* scalar-valued functions  $(\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n)$  on  $\Omega$  such that  $\omega_j$  is an *i*-Riemann invariant of the system for  $i, j = 1, \ldots, n, i \neq j$ .

We have the following theorem.

**Theorem 3.2.** The functions  $(\omega_1, \ldots, \omega_n)$  form a coordinate system of Riemann invariants for (3.18) if and only if

$$D\omega_i R_j(U) \begin{cases} = 0, & \text{if } i \neq j \\ \neq 0, & \text{if } i = j. \end{cases}$$

In other words,  $D\omega_i$  is left *i*-th eigenvector of the matrix DF.

It is convenient to normalize eigenvectors  $R_1, \ldots, R_n$  if the Riemann coordinate system exists such that

$$D\omega_i R_j(U) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } i \neq j \\ 1, & \text{if } i = j \end{cases}$$

Multiplying *i*-th equation of the system (3.18) by  $D\omega_i$ , i = 1, ..., n we get

$$\partial_t \omega_i + \lambda_i \partial_x \omega_i = 0, \quad i = 1, \dots, n.$$

#### 3.3.2 Shock waves

Like in the case of n = 1, we will suppose that  $x = \gamma(t)$  defines a discontinuity curve of piecewise smooth solutions  $u_l(x, t)$  and  $u_d(x, t)$ , i.e.

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l(x,t), & x < \gamma(t) \\ u_d(x,t), & x > \gamma(t) \end{cases}$$

In order that u defines a weak solution one has to find  $\gamma$  from Rankine-Hugoniot conditions for system

$$\dot{\gamma}(u_d - u_l) = f(u_d) - f(u_l). \tag{3.19}$$

Now  $u_d$ ,  $u_l$ ,  $f(u_d)$  and  $f(u_l)$  are *n*-dim vectors. That means that discontinuity curve  $x = \gamma(t)$  can not be found in direct way like in the case of a single equation. That is, it is not true for each pair of constant initial vectors  $u_l$ ,  $u_d$  there exists a shock wave solution. Denote by

$$A(u,v) := \int A(\theta u + (1-\theta)v) \, d\theta$$

averaged matrix, where  $\lambda_i(u, v)$ , i = 1, ..., n are its characteristic values. Then (3.19) can be written as

$$\dot{\gamma}(u_d - u_l) = f(u_d) - f(u_l) = A(u_d, u_l)(u_d - u_l).$$
(3.20)

In the other word, RH conditions hold if  $(u_d, u_l)$  is a characteristic speed  $\dot{\gamma}$  equals its characteristic value.

#### 3.3.3 Rarefaction waves

Let us find solution of the form  $u = u\left(\frac{x}{t}\right)$  (self-similar solutions) for system (3.17)

$$u_t + A(u)u_x = -\frac{x}{t^2}u'(y) + \frac{1}{t}A(u(y))u'(y) = 0,$$

where  $y = \frac{x}{t}$ . From the last equation it follows

A(u)u' = yu',

u' is equal to the right-hand sided characteristic vector  $r_i$  and  $y = \lambda_i$ , for  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ .

#### 3.3.4 Entropy conditions

As one could see, even for the case n = 1 there is problem of uniqueness for weak solutions.

In order to choose physically relevant solution we can use so called entropy conditions. The solution will satisfy it is called admissible.

Entropy condition 1 - vanishing viscosity. A weak solution u to (3.15) is admissible if there exists a sequence of smooth solutions  $u_{\varepsilon}$  to

$$u_{\varepsilon t} + A(u_{\varepsilon})u_{\varepsilon x} = \varepsilon u_{\varepsilon xx}$$

which converges to u in  $L^1$  as  $\varepsilon \to 0$ .

Entropy condition 2 - entropy inequality.  $C^1$  function  $\eta : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  is called entropy for system (3.15) with appropriate entropy flux  $q : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  if

$$D\eta(u)Df(u) = Dq(u), \quad u: \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n.$$
 (3.21)

Note that (3.21) implies

$$\left(\eta(u)\right)_t + \left(q(u)\right)_x = 0,$$

for  $u \in C^1$  as a solution to (3.15). When one substitutes  $u_t = -Df(u)u_x$  into the above equation,

$$D\eta(u)u_t + Dq(u)u_x = D\eta(u)\big(-Df(u)u_x\big) + Dq(u)u_x = 0.$$

A weak solution u to (3.15) is admissible if

$$\left(\eta(u)\right)_t + \left(q(u)\right)_r \le 0$$

in a distributional sense, i.e.

$$-\int \eta(u)\varphi_t + q(u)\varphi_x \ge 0.$$

for every  $\varphi \ge 0$ ,  $\varphi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times [0, \infty))$ . Thus,  $D\eta(u)u_t + Dq(u)u_x = 0$  outside discontinuity, and

$$\dot{x}_{\alpha}\Big(\eta\big(u(x_{\alpha^{+}})\big) - \eta\big(u(x_{\alpha^{-}})\big)\Big) \ge q\big(u(x_{\alpha^{+}})\big) - \eta\big(u(x_{\alpha^{-}})\big)$$

on the discontinuity curve  $x = \dot{x}_{\alpha}(t)$ .

Entropy condition 3 - Lax condition. Shock wave connecting states  $u_l$ and  $u_d$  and has a speed  $\dot{\gamma} = \lambda_i(u_l, u_d)$  is admissible if

$$\lambda_i(u_l) \ge \lambda_i(u_l, u_d) = \dot{\gamma} \ge \lambda_i(u_d). \tag{3.22}$$

Because of the ordering of characteristic values

$$\begin{aligned} \lambda_j(u_l) > \dot{\gamma}, \quad j > i \\ \lambda_j(u_d) < \dot{\gamma}, \quad j < i \end{aligned}$$

such a wave is called i-th shock wave.

### 3.3.5 Rarefaction (RW) and shock wave (SW) curves

Fix  $u_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ . Integral curve for vector field  $r_i$  through  $u_0$  is called *i*-th rarefaction curve (RW<sub>i</sub>). One can get it explicitly solving the Cauchy problem

$$\frac{du}{d\sigma} = r_i(u), \quad u(0) = u_0. \tag{3.23}$$

That curve will be denoted by

$$\sigma \mapsto R_i(\sigma)(u_0).$$

Next to the above definition,  $u_0$  can be joined with  $u \in RW_i(u_0)$  by a single rarefaction wave.

We note that a curve parametrization depends on a choice of  $r_i$ . If  $|r_i| = 1$  then the curve is parametrized by its length.

We fix  $u_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$  again. Let u be a right-hand state which can be joined to  $u_0$  with i-th shock wave. (We use RH conditions and also Lax condition (3.22).)

Values of u lies on a curve  $W_i(s, u_l)$  for some s. A shock speed is then  $c = c_i(s, u_l)$ . So, the vector  $u - u_l$  is a right-hand side i-th eigenvector of the averaged matrix  $A(u, u_l)$ . We can use the some theorem of linear algebra that is true if and only if  $u - u_l$  is an orthogonal to all left eigenvectors  $l_j$  for every  $j \neq i$ . That means

$$l_j(u_l)(u-u_l) = 0, \ \forall j \neq i, \quad \dot{\gamma} = \lambda_i(u,u_l).$$

$$(3.24)$$

Also we can see that (3.24) is the system of n-1 scalar equation with n variables  $(u_1, \ldots, u_n)$ .

Linearizing (3.24) in a neighborhood of  $u_0$  we get the linear system

 $l_j(u_l)(u-u_l) = 0, \quad j \neq i$ 

which it has a solution  $w = u_l + Cr_i(u_l), c \in \mathbb{R}$ .

By Implicit function theorem, a set of solutions forms a regular curve  $(C^1$ -curve) which can be connected to  $u_l$  with a tangent vector  $r_i$  in the point  $u_l$ . That curve is called the curve of *i*-th shock wave and denoted by  $S_i$ .

And also both of the above curves exist in neighborhood of  $u_l$  (if f is smooth enough).



Figure 3.6: Shock wave and rarefaction curve

## 3.3.6 Riemann problem

In the rest of this thesis we are dealing with piecewise constant initial data

$$u|_{t=0} = \begin{cases} u_0, & x < 0\\ u_1, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

The most of this section is from [4].

**Definition 3.5.** We say that the i-th characteristic field is genuinely nonlinear if

$$D\lambda_i(u)r_i(u) \neq 0.$$

If

$$D\lambda_i(u)r_i(u) = 0$$

then i-th field is said to be linearly degenerate.

We note that in this case when i-th field is genuinely nonlinear one can chose the orientation of  $r_i$  (by choosing its sign, eventually) such that

$$D\lambda_i(u)r_i(u) > 0.$$

The system (3.15) is called strictly hyperbolic with smooth coefficients. For each  $i \in \{1, ..., n\}$ , i-th characteristic field is either genuinely nonlinear or linearly degenerate.

Assumption 1. Assume that *i*-th field be genuinely nonlinear and suppose that  $u_d$  lies on a positive part of rarefaction curve starting from  $u_d$ , i.e.  $u_d = R(\sigma)(u_l)$ , for some  $\sigma > 0$ .

Theorem 3.3. Assume us define

 $\lambda_i(s) = \lambda_i \big( R_i(s)(u_l) \big),$ 

for every  $s \in [0, \sigma]$ , by genuine nonlinearity. The mapping  $s \mapsto \lambda_i(s)$  is strictly increasing. Let  $t \geq 0$ , the function

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < t\lambda_i(u_l) \\ R_i(s)(u_l), & x = t\lambda_i(s) \\ u_d = R_i(\sigma)(u_l), & x > t\lambda_i(u_d) \end{cases}$$
(3.25)

such that  $\frac{x}{t} = y = \lambda_i(s), s \in [0, \sigma]$ , is a piecewise smooth solution to Riemann problem

$$u_t + f(u)_x = 0$$
$$u\Big|_{t=0} := u_0 = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < 0\\ u_d, & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

*Proof.* It is easily to see that

 $\lim_{t \to 0} \|u(x,t) - u_0\|_{L^1} = 0.$ 

So, the initial data are satisfied. Also, the equation (3.15) trivially holds true for  $x < t\lambda_i(u_l)$  and  $x > t\lambda_i(u_d)$ , because  $\partial_t u = \partial_x u = 0$ . Suppose that  $x = t\lambda_i(s)$ , for some  $s \in (0, \sigma)$ . Since u is constant along each halfline  $\{(x,t): x = t\lambda_i(s)\}$ , then there holds

$$\partial_t u(x,t) + \lambda_i(s)\partial_x u(x,t) = 0. \tag{3.26}$$

Since

$$\partial_x u = \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} = \frac{dR_i(s)(u_l)}{ds} \left(\frac{d\lambda_i(s)}{ds}\right)^{-1} \frac{d\lambda_i}{dx}$$
$$= r_i(u) \left(\frac{d\lambda_i(s)}{ds}\right)^{-1} \frac{1}{t},$$

such that  $\partial_x u$  is eigenvector for the Jacobian matrix A(u), when  $\lambda_i(s) = \lambda_i(u(t,x))$ , i.e.

$$A(u)\partial_x u = \lambda_i \partial_x u$$

We note that the assumption  $\sigma > 0$  is crusial for the above construction of a solution. If  $\sigma < 0$ , (3.25) would define a triple function in the area  $\frac{x}{t} \in [\lambda_i(u_d), \lambda_i(u_l)].$  Assumption 2 (Shock waves). Let *i*-th characteristic field be genuinely nonlinear and let  $u_d$  be connected with  $u_l$  by *i*-shock wave,  $u_d = S_i(\sigma)(u_l)$ .

Then  $\lambda := \lambda_i(u_d, u_l)$  is the speed of that wave and

$$u(t,x) = \begin{cases} u_l, & x < \lambda t \\ u_d, & x > \lambda t \end{cases}$$
(3.27)

is piecewise constant solution to the above Riemann problem.

We note that in the case  $\sigma < 0$  this solution is admissible in the Lax-sense, because

$$\lambda_i(u_d) < \lambda_i(u_l, u_d) < \lambda_i(u_l),$$

while  $\sigma > 0$ , we would have

$$\lambda_i(u_l) < \lambda_i(u_d)$$

and Lax condition could not be satisfied.

Assumption 3. Let the *i*-th characteristic field is linearly degenerate and  $u_d = R_i(\sigma)(u_l)$  for some  $\sigma$ .

By the assumption,  $\lambda_i$  is constant along that curve. i.e.  $D\lambda_i r_i = 0$ .

Let put  $\lambda = \lambda_i(u_l)$ , we can see that piecewise constant function given by (3.27) solves the above Cauchy problem, because the Rankine-Hugoniot conditions is satisfied at discontinuity curve.

$$f(u_d) - f(u_l) = \int_0^\sigma Df(R_i(s)(u_l))r_i(R_i(s)(u_l)) ds$$
  
= 
$$\int_0^\sigma \lambda_i(R_i(s)(u_l))r_i(R_i(s)(u_l)) ds$$
  
= 
$$\lambda_i(u_l) \int_0^\sigma \frac{dR_i(s)(u_l)}{ds} ds = \lambda_i(u_l)(R_i(\sigma)(u_l) - u_l)$$

We will use here that

$$\frac{d}{ds}\lambda_i (R_i(s)(u_l)) = D\lambda_i (R_i(s)(u_l)) \frac{dR_i(s)(u_l)}{ds}$$
$$= (D\lambda_i R_i) (R_i(s)(u_l)) = 0,$$

as well as the definition of linear degeneracy.

In that case Lax conditions hold, thus regardless to the sign of  $\sigma$ , because

$$\lambda_i(u_d) = \lambda_i(u_l, u_d) = \lambda_i(u_l),$$

because for the above calculations, we can deduce that

$$R_i(\sigma)(u_0) = S_i(\sigma)(u_0),$$
 for every  $\sigma$ .



Figure 3.7: Sketch of a solution to Riemann problem

### 3.3.7 General solutions

As we have seen before, the set of points  $\{u_d : u \in \mathbb{R}^n\}$  which could be connected with a left-hand side state of Riemann problem produces a curve in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .

In order to connect two arbitrary points  $u_l, u_d \in \mathbb{R}^n$  with an entropic solution of Riemann problem, we can insert at most n-1 vectors

 $u_l =: u_0, u_1, u_2, \ldots, u_{n-1}, u_n := u_d.$ 

Note that between each pair  $(u_l, u_1)$ ,  $(u_1, u_2)$ , ...,  $(u_{n-1}, u_d)$  there exist the previously described elementary waves: rarefaction, shock waves or contact discontinuity. That is possible for sure if the total variation of the initial data is small enough. We can see that in illustration in Figure 3.7. Here  $\Psi$  denotes any kind of elementary wave.

*Remark* 3.2. For bounded initial date, we can approximate it by piecewise constant functions. So, there are Riemann problems which have to be simultaneously solved. And also we can by one solution in the form of elementary waves can be easily find, but the important problem is how to deal with a huge number of mutual wave interaction.

There are two famous methods to do it.

• Glimm scheme ([13]). Before the first interaction of the initial elementary waves, we can approximates a solution with new piecewise constant function by choosing finite number of points in a random way.

That because a new initial data and procedure is repeated as many times as needed. Rarefaction wave is approximated by a fan of nonadmissible shock waves in this procedure.

The procedure will converge for small enough variation of initial states, i.e. when the total variation of the initial data is small enough. We can also be sure that each approximation is independent of the previous ones.

There are a lot of technical problems concerning the above scheme, so a lot of effort was given to find a new procedure. Later on, randomness was excluded the assumptions above, see [26].

• Front - tracking method ([3, 38]). The following scheme is the good choice both for proving solution existence and numerical approximation of a solution.

Again, rarefaction is approximated with a fan of non-entropic shock waves. But now waves are permitted to interact. In a point of interaction there is a new Riemann problem. Also we can solve it accurately or approximately. In the later case, one constructs non physical shock wave with small amplitude, but with the larger speed of all possible waves in order to prevent blow - up effect.

After that we can again use the same method for later interactions. Again, this procedure will converge when total variation of the initial data is small enough.

# Chapter 4

# Split delta shocks

In this part we are introducing the concept of split delta shocks. For an overview one can see in [34].

# 4.1 The definition of split delta shocks

Let us now briefly characterize what we mean by a solution in the form of a split delta shock wave. We suppose  $\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+}$  is divided into finitely disjoint open sets  $\Omega_i \neq \emptyset$ , i = 1, ..., n with piecewise smooth boundary curves  $\Gamma_i$ , i = 1, ..., m, that is  $\Omega_i \cap \Omega_j = \emptyset$ ,  $\bigcup_{i=1}^n = \overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+}$  such that  $\overline{\Omega_i}$  is the closure of  $\Omega_i$ .

Let  $C(\overline{\Omega_i})$  be the space of bounded and continuous real - valued functions on  $\overline{\Omega_i}$ , equipped with the  $L^{\infty}$  - norm. Suppose  $M(\overline{\Omega_i})$  be the space of measures on  $\overline{\Omega_i}$ . We will consider the spaces

$$C_{\Gamma} = \prod_{i=1}^{n} C(\overline{\Omega_i}), \quad M_{\Gamma} = \prod_{i=1}^{n} M(\overline{\Omega_i}).$$

The product of the element  $G = (G_1, ..., G_n) \in C_{\Gamma}$  and  $D = (D_1, ..., D_n) \in M_{\Gamma}$  is defined as an element  $D \cdot G = (D_1G_1, ..., D_nG_n) \in M_{\Gamma}$ , where each component is defined as the usual product of continuous function and a measure. Every measure on  $\overline{\Omega_i}$  can be seen as a measure on  $\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+}$  with support in  $\overline{\Omega_i}$ . This way we can get a mapping

$$m: M_{\Gamma} \to M(\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+}),$$
  
$$m(D) = D_1 + D_2 + \dots + D_n.$$

A typical example is obtained when  $\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+}$  is divided into regions  $\Omega_1$ ,  $\Omega_2$  by a piecewise smooth curve  $x = \gamma(t)$ . The delta function  $\delta(x - \gamma(t)) \in M(\overline{\mathbb{R}^2_+})$ 

along the line  $x = \gamma(t)$  can be split in a non unique way into a left - hand side  $D^- \in M(\overline{\Omega_1})$  and the right - hand component  $D^+ \in M(\overline{\Omega_2})$  such that

$$\delta(x - \gamma(t)) = \alpha_0(t)D^- + \alpha_1(t)D^+$$
$$= m(\alpha_0(t)D^- + \alpha_1(t)D^+)$$

with  $\alpha_0(t) + \alpha_1(t) = 1$ . The solution concept which allows to incorporate such two sided delta functions as well as shock waves is modeled along the lines of the classical weak solution concept and proceeds as follows:

Step 1: perform all nonlinear operations of functions in the space  $C_{\Gamma}$ .

Step 2: perform multiplications with measures in the space  $M_{\Gamma}$ .

Step 3: Map the space  $M_{\Gamma}$  into  $M(\mathbb{R}^2_+)$  by means of the map m and embed it into the space of distributions.

Step 4: perform the differentiation in the sense of distributions and require that the equation is satisfied in this sense.

We note that in the case of absence of a measure part (Step 2), this is precisely the concept of a weak solution to equations in divergence form.

*Example* 4.1. Consider the following combination of shocks in u and v along the curve  $\Gamma : x = ct$  and a two sided delta function along  $\Gamma$ :

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x < ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases}$$
$$v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x < ct \\ v_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0(t)D_{\Gamma}^- + \alpha_1(t)D_{\Gamma}^+$$

Observing that the derivative of the Heaviside function along  $\Gamma$  is the delta function on  $\Gamma$ , we will get the following weak derivatives:

$$v_t(x,t) = (-c[v] + \alpha'_0(t) + \alpha'_1(t))\delta(x - ct) - c(\alpha_0(t) + \alpha_1(t))\delta'(x - ct),$$

where [v] denotes the jump in v along  $\Gamma$ , and

$$((u-1)v)_x(x,t) = [(u-1)v]\delta(x-ct) + ((u_0-1)v_0\alpha_0(t) + (u_1-1)v_1\alpha_1(t))\delta'(x-ct).$$

Thus equation  $v_t + ((u-1)v)_x = 0$  is satisfied if and only if

$$-c[v] + \alpha'_0(t) + \alpha'_1(t) + [(u-1)v] = 0,$$
  
$$-c(\alpha_0(t) + \alpha_1(t)) + (u_0 - 1)v_0\alpha_0(t) + (u_1 - 1)v_1\alpha_1(t) = 0.$$

# 4.2 Simplified magnetohydrodynamics model

We start the study of different models from the literature that contain solutions with SDSs.

The first model equation solved in the paper [33]

$$u_{t} + \left(\frac{u^{2}}{2}\right)_{x} = 0$$

$$v_{t} + \left((u-1)v\right)_{x} = 0$$
(4.1)

both the Riemann problem and all possible interactions of two waves (given by three constant states as the initial data). The system is introduced in [15]. More precisely, it is derived from a simplified model magnetohydrodynamics. We get the eigenvalues of the above system  $\lambda_1(u, v) = u - 1$ ,  $\lambda_2(u, v) = u$ , and the right - hand side eigenvectors  $\operatorname{arer}_1(u, v) = (0, 1)^T$ ,  $r_2(z, v) = (1, v)^T$ . The first characteristic field is linearly degenerate and the second is genuinely nonlinear. Thus, there are three types of solution for the Riemann data

$$(u,v)(x,0) = \begin{cases} (u_0,v_0), & x < 0, \\ (u_1,v_1), & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

(i) When  $u_1 > u_0$  the solution is a contact discontinuity followed by a rarefaction wave

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le u_0 t, \\ \frac{x}{t}, & u_0 t < x < u_1 t, \\ u_1, & x \ge u_1 t \end{cases}$$
$$v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x \le (u_0 - 1)t, \\ v_1 \exp(u_0 - u_1), & (u_0 - 1)t < x < u_0 t, \\ v_1 \exp\left(\frac{x}{t}, -u_1\right), & u_0 t < x < u_1 t, \\ v_1, & x > u_1 t \end{cases}$$

(ii) If  $u_1 < u_0 < u_1 + 2$ , the solution is given in the form of contact discontinuity followed by a shock wave,

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le ct, \\ u_1, & x > ct, \end{cases}$$
$$v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x \le (u_0 - 1)t, \\ v_*, & (u_0 - 1)t < x < ct, \\ v_1, & x \ge ct, \end{cases}$$

where  $v_* = v_1 \frac{2-u_0-u_1}{2+u_1-u_0}$ .

(iii) If  $u_0 \ge u_1 + 2$  the solution is given in the form of delta shock wave,

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases}$$
$$v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x \le ct \\ v_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0(t)D^- + \alpha_1(t)D^+,$$

such that  $D^-$  and  $D^+$  are the left and right hand side delta functions with the support on the line x = ct,

$$c = (u_0 + u_1)/2,$$
  

$$\alpha_0(t) = \frac{\delta t(c - (u_1 - 1))}{u_0 - u_1}, \quad \alpha_1(t) = \frac{\delta t(c - (u_0 - 1))}{u_0 - u_1}.$$

 $\alpha(t) = \alpha_0(t) + \alpha_1(t)$  is called the strength of the delta shock wave, and

$$s := c(v_1 - v_0) - ((u_1 - 1)v_1 - (u_0 - 1)v_0)$$

is called the Rankine - Hugoniot deficit (see [18]).

# 4.3 Simplified chromatography equations

The full chromatograpy system is given by the following equations

$$\left(\left(1 + \frac{A}{1 - u + v}\right)u\right)_{t} + u_{x} = 0,$$

$$\left(\left(1 + \frac{B}{1 - u + v}\right)v\right)_{t} + v_{x} = 0.$$
(4.2)

The physical condition is given by A < B, and the physical domain for solutions is defined by 1 - u + v > 1 or v - u > -1.

In [27] and [37] one can find all relevant things about that system. Let us note that the real model has determined values for (x, 0), x > 0 and (0, t), t > 0 instead of the standard initial data, as we have assumed above.

The Riemman problem for the simplified model in nonlinear chromatography given gy the system

$$u_{t} + \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right)u\right)_{x} = 0,$$
  

$$v_{t} + \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right)v\right)_{x} = 0.$$
(4.3)

is solved in [45]. The system has

$$\lambda_i = \frac{1}{1 - u + v}, \quad \lambda_j = \frac{1}{(1 - u + v)^2}$$

as eigenvalues. Note that i = 1, j = 2 if -1 < v - u < 1, and i = 2, j = 1 if  $v - u \ge 1$ . Note that the system is strictly hyperbolic if  $u \ne v$  with i - th field being linearly degenerate and j-th field being genuinely nonlinear.

The Riemann problem

$$(u,v)(x,0) = \begin{cases} (u_0,v_0), & x < 0, \\ (u_1,v_1), & x > 0. \end{cases}$$

We can study here only the case  $v_0 - u_0 < 0$ ,  $v_1 - u_1 > 0$  when there are no elementary wave solutions. In that case, we will try with SDS solution

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0(t)D^- + \alpha_1(t)D^+ \\ v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x \le ct \\ v_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \beta_0(t)D^- + \beta_1(t)D^+, \end{cases}$$
(4.4)

A split delta function can be multiplied only with continuous function on the domains  $\{(x,t): x \leq ct\}$  and  $\{(x,t): x \geq ct\}$ . That is,  $\frac{1}{1-u+v}$  has to be continuous on these sets. That is possible if delta parts in 1-u+v cancel each other, i.e. when

$$\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = \beta_0 + \beta_1. \tag{4.5}$$

Exchange of (4.4) into the system (4.3) gives the following two equations. The first equation is satisfied if the following relation is true

$$\left(-c[u] + \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 + \left[\left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right)u\right]\right)\delta(x - ct) + \left(-c(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1)t + \left(\left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_0 + v_0}\right)u_0\alpha_0 + \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_1 + v_1}\right)u_1\alpha_1\right)t\right)\delta'(x - ct) = 0,$$

while the second one holds if

$$\left( -c[v] + \beta_0 + \beta_1 + \left[ \left( 1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v} \right) v \right] \right) \delta(x - ct)$$
  
+  $\left( -c(\beta_0 + \beta_1)t + \left( \left( 1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_0 + v_0} \right) v_0 \beta_0$   
+  $\left( 1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_1 + v_1} \right) v_1 \beta_1 \right) t \right) \delta'(x - ct) = 0.$ 

Note that these relations produce four equations

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 &= k_1 := c[u] - \left[ \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right) u \right], \\ \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_0 + v_0}\right) u_0 - c \right) \alpha_0 + \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_1 + v_1}\right) u_1 - c \right) \alpha_1 = 0, \\ \beta_0 + \beta_1 &= k_2 := c[v] - \left[ \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right) v \right], \\ \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_0 + v_0}\right) v_0 - c \right) \beta_0 + \left( \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u_1 + v_1}\right) v_1 - c \right) \beta_1 = 0. \end{aligned}$$

The condition  $\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = \beta_0 + \beta_1$  implies  $k_1 = k_2$  and that condition determines the speed by

$$c[u] - \left[ \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right)u \right] = c[v] - \left[ \left(1 + \frac{1}{1 - u + v}\right)v \right],$$

i.e.

$$c = 1 + \frac{1}{(1 - u_0 + v_0)(1 - u_1 + v_1)}.$$

# Chapter 5

# Inverse of a split delta shock with applications

# 5.1 The definition of an inverse of split delta shock

The definition of the split delta shocks is well adopted to the case when a given system is linear in one of dependent variables. Then we can easily perform all necessary multiplication of split delta shocks with piecewise continuous functions as described above. But we have seen that it is possible to solve some other systems (like (4.3) above). It was possible to solve it because two split delta functions annihilate in the denominators there. Now, we will extend the split delta solutions to some other systems where there is a division with delta functions and there is no their annihilation in denominators.

So, let us define an inverse of a split delta function in the following way. Suppose that

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0 D^-(x-ct) + D^+(x-ct).$$

We define  $\frac{1}{u} \in C_{\Gamma}$ ,  $\Gamma = \{(x,t) : x = ct\}$ , to be a function satisfying  $\frac{1}{u} \cdot u = 1$  in the  $M_{\Gamma}$  sense. Using the above definition that means

$$\frac{1}{u} \cdot \left( \begin{cases} u_0, & x \leq ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0 D^-(x - ct) + D^+(x - ct) \right)$$
$$1 + \frac{\alpha_0(t)}{u_0} D^-(x - ct) + \frac{\alpha_1}{u_1} D^+(x - ct) \xrightarrow{m} 1 + \left(\frac{\alpha_0}{u_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{u_1}\right) \cdot \delta(x - ct).$$

Thus,

$$\frac{\alpha_0(t)}{u_0} + \frac{\alpha_1(t)}{u_1} = 0$$

should hold in order to justify the above calculation.

# 5.2 System given in a general form

Let us consider Riemann problem

$$u_{t} + \left(\frac{a_{0} + a_{1}u}{v} + \frac{b_{0} + b_{1}v}{u}\right)_{x} = 0, \quad u(x,0) = \begin{cases} u_{0}, & x < 0, \\ u_{1}, & x > 0, \\ u_{1}, & x > 0, \end{cases}$$

$$v_{t} + \left(\frac{\overline{a_{0}} + \overline{a_{1}}u}{v} + \frac{\overline{b_{0}} + \overline{b_{1}}v}{u}\right)_{x} = 0, \quad v(x,0) = \begin{cases} v_{0}, & x < 0, \\ v_{1}, & x > 0, \end{cases}$$
(5.1)

We suppose that  $(u, v) \in \Omega$ , where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$  is a physical domain, i.e. a set of all possible values for (u, v). Let us look for a solution in the form of two component split delta shock

$$u(x,t) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x \le ct \\ u_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \alpha_0 t D^- + \alpha_1 t D^+ =: \hat{u} + \alpha_0 t D^- + \alpha_1 t D^+ \\ v(x,t) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x \le ct \\ v_1, & x > ct \end{cases} + \beta_0 t D^- + \beta_1 t D^+ =: \hat{v} + \beta_0 t D^- + \beta_1 t D^+, \end{cases}$$
(5.2)

where the support of all split delta function components is x = ct.

In the sequel, notation [u] is used for a jump in  $\hat{u}$ . For a given point  $(u_0, v_0)$  in a physical domain  $\Omega$  for (5.1), a set of all  $(u_1, v_1)$  in the domain such that there exists a split delta shock connecting these states is called split delta locus denoted by  $L((u_0, v_0))$ .

**Theorem 5.1.** There is a split delta shock solution to (5.1) if there exists c such that  $u_i$ ,  $v_i$ , i = 0, 1 satisfy

$$a_{1}\left[\frac{u}{v}\right]\frac{k_{1}}{[u]} + b_{1}\left[\frac{v}{u}\right]\frac{k_{2}}{[v]} = ck_{1}$$

$$\bar{a}_{1}\left[\frac{u}{v}\right]\frac{k_{1}}{[u]} + \bar{b}_{1}\left[\frac{v}{u}\right]\frac{k_{2}}{[v]} = ck_{2}, \ v_{1} \neq v_{0}, \ u_{1} \neq u_{0}.$$
(5.3)

Here

$$k_1 := c[u] - \left[\frac{a_0 + a_1u}{v} + \frac{b_0 + b_1v}{u}\right], \ k_2 := c[v] - \left[\frac{\bar{a}_0 + \bar{a}_1u}{v} + \frac{\bar{b}_0 + \bar{b}_1v}{u}\right],$$

are so called Rankine-Hugoniot deficits for the first and second equation.

*Proof.* The definition of the inverses of u i v gives the following equations

$$\frac{\alpha_0}{u_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{u_1} = 0, 
\frac{\beta_0}{v_0} + \frac{\beta_1}{v_1} = 0.$$
(5.4)

Using the procedure for split delta shock calculations, from the first equation in (5.1) one gets

$$-c[u]\delta + \left[\frac{a_0 + a_1u}{v} + \frac{b_0 + b_1v}{u}\right]\delta + (\alpha_0 + \alpha_1)\delta -c + (\alpha_0 + \alpha_1)t\delta' + \left(\frac{a_1}{v_0}\alpha_0 + \frac{a_1}{v_1}\alpha_1 + \frac{b_1}{u_0}\beta_0 + \frac{b_1}{u_1}\beta_1\right)t\delta' = 0$$

where the support of  $\delta$  and  $\delta'$  is the line x = ct. The above equality is true if and only if

$$\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = c[u] - \left[\frac{a_0 + a_1u}{v} + \frac{b_0 + b_1v}{u}\right] =: k_1$$
(5.5)

$$c(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1) = \frac{a_1}{v_0}\alpha_0 + \frac{a_1}{v_1}\alpha_1 + \frac{b_1}{u_0}\beta_0 + \frac{b_1}{u_1}\beta_1.$$
(5.6)

With the same arguments, one gets

$$\beta_0 + \beta_1 = c[v] - \left[\frac{\overline{a_0} + \overline{a_1}u}{v} + \frac{\overline{b_0} + \overline{b_1}v}{u}\right] =: k_2$$
(5.7)

$$c(\beta_0 + \beta_1) = \frac{\overline{a_1}}{v_0}\alpha_0 + \frac{\overline{a_1}}{v_1}\alpha_1 + \frac{\overline{b_1}}{u_0}\beta_0 + \frac{\overline{b_1}}{u_1}\beta_1$$
(5.8)

from the second equation in (5.1).

A general algorithm. If  $u_0 \neq u_1$  and  $v_0 \neq v_1$  then the variables  $\alpha_0, \alpha_1, \beta_0, \beta_1$  are uniquely determined by the following systems

$$\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = k_1, \quad \beta_0 + \beta_1 = k_2, \frac{\alpha_0}{u_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{u_1} = 0, \quad \frac{\beta_0}{v_0} + \frac{\beta_1}{v_1} = 0.$$
(5.9)

We have used (5.2), (5.5) and (5.7). All possible values for c and a relation between left and right - hand initial data are determined combining (5.5) and (5.6) and solving the following system of equations (quadratic in c)

$$a_1\left(\frac{\alpha_0}{v_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{v_1}\right) + b_1\left(\frac{\beta_0}{u_0} + \frac{\beta_1}{u_1}\right) = ck_1,$$
  
$$\overline{a_1}\left(\frac{\alpha_0}{v_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{v_1}\right) + \overline{b_1}\left(\frac{\beta_0}{u_0} + \frac{\beta_1}{u_1}\right) = ck_2.$$

After solving (5.9) and inserting a solution in the above system one gets

$$a_{1} \left[\frac{u}{v}\right] \frac{k_{1}}{[u]} + b_{1} \left[\frac{v}{u}\right] \frac{k_{2}}{[v]} = ck_{1}$$

$$\overline{a_{1}} \left[\frac{u}{v}\right] \frac{k_{1}}{[u]} + \overline{b_{1}} \left[\frac{v}{u}\right] \frac{k_{2}}{[v]} = ck_{2}.$$
(5.10)

In general, we expect that one could get a value(s) for c and a curve with possible right - hand states that could be connected the left - hand ones by a split delta shock. Of course, there are a lot of specific situations. We will look at some of them in this thesis. For a real model one has to check whether  $(u_1, v_1) \in \Omega$  and an admissibility condition for split delta shocks, too. The most usual admissibility condition is that split delta shock are required to be overcompressive, i.e. all characteristics should run into the shock curve. Another admissible solution is delta shock that propagates along a characteristic. It is called a delta contact discontinuity (see [33]). That is possible for systems having a linearly degenerate field.

#### 5.2.1 Some special cases

1.  $b_0 = b_1 = \overline{a_0} = \overline{a_1} = 0$ . In this case, (5.10) reduces to  $a_1 \left[\frac{u}{v}\right] = c[u]$ ,  $\overline{b_1} \left[\frac{v}{u}\right] = c[v]$ . That is, a speed c is uniquely determined with split delta locus given by the relation

$$L((u_0, v_0)) = \left\{ (u_1, v_1) \in \Omega : a_1 \left( \frac{u_1}{v_1} - \frac{u_0}{v_0} \right) (v_1 - v_0) \\ = \overline{b_1} \left( \frac{v_1}{u_1} - \frac{v_0}{u_0} \right) (u_1 - u_0) \right\}.$$

We note that this relation can be easily solved now (quadratic equation for  $v_1$  or  $u_1$ ), contrary to the general case given in (5.10).

2.  $b_0 = b_1 = \overline{b_0} = \overline{b_1} = 0$ . Now, there is only one condition for an inverse

1/v, relation (5.2). Equations (5.5) - (5.8) are reduced to

$$\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = c[u] - \left[\frac{a_0 + a_1 u}{v}\right] =: k_1,$$
(5.11)

$$c(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1) = \frac{a_1}{v_0}\alpha_0 + \frac{a_1}{v_1}\alpha_1,$$
(5.12)

$$\beta_0 + \beta_1 = c[v] - \left[\frac{\overline{a_0} + \overline{a_1}u}{v}\right] =: k_2, \tag{5.13}$$

$$c(\beta_0 + \beta_1) = \frac{\overline{a_1}}{v_0} \alpha_0 + \frac{\overline{a_1}}{v_1} \alpha_1.$$
(5.14)

One could easily see that the above equations imply  $k_1 = \frac{a_1}{a_1}k_2$  and that relation uniquely determined a speed c of a split delta shock and (5.14) is satisfied. Provided  $u_0 \neq u_1$  and  $v_0 \neq v_1$ , one could also see that  $\beta_0$  and  $\beta_1$  are determined from (5.2) and (5.13) while  $\alpha_0$  and  $\alpha_1$  are determined from (5.11) and (5.12). That means there are no restriction on  $(u_1, v_1)$  and  $L((u_0, v_0)) = \Omega$ . Of course, one can exclude all non physical and non - admissible points, but that depends on a concrete model.

### 5.2.2 Chromatography system – singular case

Here, we will present results from the paper [29] for the following chromatography system

$$\partial_t u + \left(\frac{u}{1-u+v}\right)_x = 0$$

$$\partial_t v + \left(\frac{v}{1-u+v}\right)_x = 0$$
(5.15)

taking a singular choice A = B made by some simplifications and change of dependent variables in the full one, system (4.2). We assume the Riemann initial data

$$u(x,0) = \begin{cases} u_0, & x < 0, \\ u_1, & x > 0, \end{cases}$$
  
$$v(x,0) = \begin{cases} v_0, & x < 0, \\ v_1, & x > 0, \end{cases}$$
 (5.16)

**Theorem 5.2.** There exists a unique solution to Riemann problem for (5.15) in the region where u, v and 1-u+v are non-negative. The solution consists of elementary waves, vacuum states and split delta shocks. Uniqueness holds in the sense of distributions.

*Proof.* System (4.2) has the eigenvalues  $\lambda_a = \frac{1}{1-u+v}$  and  $\lambda_b = \frac{1}{(1-u+v)^2}$  with the appropriate eigenvectors  $r_a = (1, 1)$  and  $r_b = (1, v/u)$ . The *a*-field is linearly degenerate, while *b*-field is genuinely nonlinear for  $v \neq u$ .

The constant discontinuity curve for *a*-field starting in the point  $(u_0, v_0)$  is given by

$$\frac{dv}{du} = 1, \quad v(u_0) = v_0,$$

i.e.

$$Cd_a: v = u - u_0 + v_0.$$

The rarefaction curve for b-field starting in the point  $(u_0, v_0)$  is given by

$$\frac{dv}{du} = \frac{v}{u}, \quad v(u_0) = v_0,$$

i.e.

$$R_b: v = \frac{v_0}{u_0}u, u > u_0.$$

The shock curve for *b*-field starting in the point  $(u_0, v_0)$  is given by

$$\frac{\left(\frac{u}{1-u+v}\right) - \left(\frac{u_0}{1-u_0+v_0}\right)}{\left(\frac{v}{1-u+v}\right) - \left(\frac{v_0}{1-u_0+v_0}\right)}$$

i.e.

$$S_b: v = \frac{v_0}{u_0}u, u < u_0$$

and the appropriate shock speed is

$$c = \frac{u0 - u}{u0 - v0 - 1}.$$

The analysis depends on position of  $(u_0, v_0)$ . Let us denote by I the region where  $v \ge u$  and by II the one where u > v > u - 1.



Figure 5.1: Regions in (u, v)-plane

In I,  $\lambda_1 = \lambda_b$ ,  $r_1 = r_b$  and  $\lambda_2 = \lambda_a$ ,  $r_2 = r_a$ . The opposite holds in II.

Region I Assume the initial data given in (5.16). If  $(u_i, v_i) \in I$ , i = 0, 1. a solution is the following combination  $S_1+Cd_2$  or  $R_1+Cd_2$ . See the illustration at Figure 5.2



Figure 5.2: Solution in region I

Region II If  $(u_i, v_i) \in II$ , i = 0, 1. a solution is the following combination  $Cd_1 + S_2$  or  $Cd_1 + R_2$ . See the illustration at Figure 5.3



Figure 5.3: Solution in region II

If initial data values lie in different regions, there is no direct solution. The curves change a type the situation is a bit complicated. We could try with connections with states were u or v equals zero ("vacuum in u or v" variable). In one situation it can be done by using only elementary waves, but the other one requires the split delta shock solution.

Case 1. Suppose that  $(u_0, v_0) \in I$  and  $(u_1, v_1) \in II$ . Then one could connect  $(u_0, v_0)$  with (0, 0) by  $S_1$  with speed  $c_0 = \frac{1}{(1-u_0+v_0)^2} \in (0, 1)$ . Then, one can connect the point (0, 0) with some  $(u_s, 0)$  by a rarefaction wave in u while v = 0: u is a solution to the scalar equation  $u_t + (\frac{1}{1-u})_x = 0$ ,  $\lambda(0, 0) = 1 > c_0$  and  $\lambda(u_s, 0) = \frac{1}{1-u_s} > 1$ . The value  $u_s$  is chosen such that  $(u_s, 0)$  could be connected by a contact discontinuity following the vacuum rarefaction wave which speed equals  $c_1 = \frac{1}{1-u_s} = \lambda(u_s, 0)$ . See the illustration in Figure 5.4



Figure 5.4: Connecting I on the left and II on the right

Case 2. Let  $(u_0, v_0) \in II$  and  $(u_1, v_1) \in I$ . Then, there is no classical solution to the problem. One can try to connect  $(u_0, v_0)$  to (0, 0) by an  $S_2$  with speed  $c_0 = \frac{1}{1-u_0+v_0} > 1$ . If we want to connect (0, 0) to some  $(u_s, v_s) \in I$  (or  $u_s = 0$ ), a speed would be  $c_s = \frac{1}{1-u_s+v_s} < 1 < c_0$  that is impossible.

Let us try with a split delta shock solution of the form (5.2). One can use the definition for inverse since 1 - u + v is again split delta shock function. The inverse condition (5.4) is now

$$\frac{\beta_0 - \alpha_0}{1 - u_0 + v_0} + \frac{\beta_1 - \alpha_1}{1 - u_1 + v_1} = 0, \tag{5.17}$$

with  $\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \ge 0$ ,  $\beta_0 + \beta_1 \ge 0$ . Using a similar calculations as in the proof of Theorem 5.1 one could see that the following equations should be satisfied.

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_0 + \alpha_1 &= \kappa_1 := c[u] - \left[\frac{u}{1 - u + v}\right] \\ c(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1) &= \frac{\alpha_0}{1 - u_0 + v_0} + \frac{\alpha_1}{1 - u_1 + v_1} \\ \beta_0 + \beta_1 &= \kappa_2 := c[v] - \left[\frac{v}{1 - u + v}\right] \\ c(\beta_0 + \beta_1) &= \frac{\beta_0}{1 - u_0 + v_0} + \frac{\beta_1}{1 - u_1 + v_1}. \end{aligned}$$

One can find  $\alpha_0$  and  $\alpha_1$  from the first two, and  $\beta_0$  and  $\beta_1$  from the last two equations since  $v_1 - v_0 - (u_1 - u_0) > 0$ . Substitution of these values into (5.17) gives the condition  $\kappa_1 = \kappa_2$ . From that condition one can calculate a speed c,

$$c = \frac{1}{(1 - u_0 + v_0)(1 - u_1 + v_1)}.$$

The overcompressibility condition

$$\underbrace{\frac{1}{\underbrace{1-u_0+v_0}}_{=\lambda_1(u_0,v_0)} \ge \underbrace{\frac{1}{\underbrace{(1-u_0+v_0)(1-u_1+v_1)}_{=c}} \ge \underbrace{\frac{1}{\underbrace{(1-u_1+v_1)^2}_{=\lambda_2(u_1,v_1)}}$$

is satisfied since  $u_0 > v_0$  and  $u_1 < v_1$ . That completes the proof.

# Bibliography

- F. Bouchut, On zero pressure gas dynamics, in Advances in Kinetic Theory and Computing, Selected Papers, Volume 22 of Advances in Mathematics for Applied Sciences, pages 171–190, World Scientic 1994.
- [2] Brenier, Y., Grenier, E.: Sticky particles and scalar conservation laws. SIAM J. Numer. Anal. 35, 2317–2328 (1998).
- [3] A. Bressan, Global Solutions of Systems of Conservation Laws by Wave-Front Tracking, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 170 (1992), 414–432.
- [4] A. Bressan, Hyperbolic Systems of Conservation Laws, Oxford University Press, New York, 2000.
- [5] Chen, G-Q., Liu, H.: Formation of  $\delta$ -shocks and vacuum states in the vanishing pressure limit of solutions to the Euler equations for isentropic fluids. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 34, 925–938 (2003).
- [6] Chen, G-Q., Liu, H.: Concentration and cavitation in the vanishing pressure limit of solutions to the Euler equations for nonisentropic fluids. Physica D 189, 141–165 (2004).
- [7] C. Dafermos, Hyperbolic Conservation Laws in Continuum Physics, Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg, 2000.
- [8] Danilov, V.G., Shelkovich, V.M.: Dynamics of propagation and interaction of shock waves in conservation law systems. J. Differ. Equations 211, 333-381 (2005).
- [9] Danilov, V.G., Shelkovich, V.M.: Delta-shock wave type solution of hyperbolic systems of conservation laws. Q. Appl. Math. 29, 401-427 (2005).
- [10] R. DiPerna, Measure valued solutions to conservation laws, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 88 223-270 (1985).

- [11] W. E, Y.G. Rykov, Ya.G. Sinai, Generalized variational principles, global weak solutions and behavior with random initial data for systems of conservation laws arising in adhesion particle dynamics, Comm. Math. Phys. 177, 349–380 (1996).
- [12] P.R. Garabedian, Partial differential equations, Chelsea Pub Co; Revised edition, 1998.
- [13] J. Glimm, Solutions in large for nonlinear hyperbolic systems of equations, Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 18 (1965), 697–715.
- [14] L. Guo, L. Pan, G. Yin, The perturbed Riemann problem and delta contact discontinuity in chromatography equations, Nonlinear Analysis 106 (2014) 110–123.
- [15] Hayes, B. T. and Le Floch, P. G., Measure solutions to a strictly hyperbolic system of conservation laws, Nonlinearity 9 (1996), 1547-1563.
- [16] L. Hörmander, Lectures on Nonlinear Hyperbolic Equations, Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg, 1997.
- [17] B. L. Keyfitz, Conservation laws, delta shocks and singular shocks, In: M. Grosser et al: Nonlinear Theory of Generalized Functions, Research Notes in Math., Chapman Hall/CRC, 1999.
- [18] B. L. Keyfitz, H. C. Kranzer, Spaces of weighted measures for conservation laws with singular shock solutions, J. Diff. Eq. 118,2 420-451 (1995).
- [19] D.J. Korchinski, Solution of a Riemann problem for a system of conservation laws possessing no classical weak solution, thesis, Adelphi University, 1977.
- [20] P. D. Lax, Hyperbolic systems of conservation laws II, Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 10 537-566 (1957).
- [21] LeFloch, P.: An existence and uniqueness result for two nonstrictly hyperbolic systems. In: IMA Volumes in Math. and its Appl., B.L. Keyfitz, M. Shearer (Eds) Nonlinear evolution equations that change type, Springer Verlag, Vol 27, 126–138 (1990).
- [22] P. G. LeFloch, Hyprebolic Systems of Conservation Laes, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel-Boston-Berlin, 2002.

- [23] R. LeVeque, Numerical Methods for Conservation Laws, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Birkhäuser, Basel, 1990.
- [24] P-L. Lions, Mathematical Topics in Fluid Mechanics, Vols. I II, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1996-1998.
- [25] T. P. Liu, Admissible solutions of hyperbolic conservation laws, Am. Math. Soc. Mem. 240, 1980.
- [26] T. P. Liu, The deterministic version of the Glimm scheme, Comm. Math. Phys. 55 (1977), 135–148.
- [27] M. Mazzotti, Nonclassical Composition Fronts in Nonlinear Chromatography: Delta-Shock., Industrial and Engineering Chemistry Research 48 (2009), no. 16, 7733–7752.
- [28] D. Mitrović, M. Nedeljkov, Delta shock waves as a limit of shock waves, J. Hyp. Diff. Equ. 4 (2007), 629–653.
- [29] S.M.A. Mohamed, M. Nedeljkov, Simplified chromatography model and inverse of split delta shocks, Applied Mathematics Letters 92 (2019), 49–53.
- [30] M. Nedeljkov, Unbounded solutions to some systems of conservation laws - split delta shocks waves. Mat. Ves., 54 (2002), 145–149.
- [31] M. Nedeljkov, Delta and singular delta locus for one dimensional systems of conservation laws, Math. Method Appl. Sci. 27 (2004), 931-955.
- [32] M. Nedeljkov, Shadow waves: entropies and interactions for delta and singular shocks, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 197 (2010), no. 2, 489–537.
- [33] M. Nedeljkov, M. Oberguggenberger, Interactions of delta shock waves in a strictly hyperbolic systems of conservation laws, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 344 (2008), 1143–1157.
- [34] M. Nedeljkov, Split delta shocks an overview, Funct. Anal. Approx. Comput. 8 (2016), no. 1, 61–77.
- [35] M. Oberguggenberger, Multiplication of Distributions and Applications to Partial Differential Equations, Pitman Res. Not. Math. 259, Longman Sci. Techn., Essex, 1992.
- [36] M. Oberguggenberger, Y-G. Wang, Generalized solutions to conservation laws, Zeitschr. Anal. Anw. 13, 7-18 (1994).

- [37] F. Ortner, M. Mazzotti, Singular shock solutions in nonlinear chromatography, Nonlinear Anal. Real World Appl. 41 (2018) 66–81.
- [38] N.H. Risebro, A Front-tracking alternative to the random choise method, Proc. Am. Math. Soc. 117 (1993), 1125–1139.
- [39] B.L. Roždestvenskii, N.N. Janenko, Systems of Quasilinear Equations and Their Applications to Gas Dynamics, American Mathematical Society, 1983.
- [40] W. Rudin, Real and complex analysis. New York: McGraw-Hill Book Co. 1966.
- [41] D. Serre, Systems of Conservation Laws 1: Hyperbolicity, entropies, shock waves, Cambridge University Press, 1999.
- [42] D. Serre, Systems of Conservation Laws 2: Geometric Structures, Oscillations, and Initial-Boundary Value problems, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2000.
- [43] C. Shen, The asymptotic behaviors of solutions to the perturbed Riemann problem near the singular curve for the chromatography system, J. Nonlinear Math. Phys. 22(2015), 76–101.
- [44] J. Smoller, Shock Waves and Reaction-Diffusion Equations, (Second Edition), Springer, New York, 1994.
- [45] M. Sun, Interactions of delta shock waves for the chromatography equations, Appl. Math. Lett. 26 (2013), no. 6, 631–637.
- [46] Tan, D., Zhang, T. and Zheng, Y., Delta-shock waves as limits of vanishing viscosity for hyperbolic systems of conservation laws, J. Diff. Eq. 112 (1994), 1-32.
- [47] C. Tsikou, Singular shocks in a chromatography model, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 439 (2016), 766–797.
- [48] A. E. Vol'pert, The spaces BV and quasilinear equations, Math. USSR Sb. 2 225-267 (1967).
- [49] G. B. Whitham, Linear and Nonlinear Waves, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1974.

## BIOGRAPHY

Sana Mohamed Abdulwanis Mohamed was born in Tripoli, Libya at 29.06.1985.

She finished BSc at Faculty of Sciences and Education, Department of mathematics, University of Tripoli, 2003-2006/

She obtained MSc at Faculty of Mathematics, University of Belgrade in 2013. Thesis: Finite Fields and Applications

She is teaching assistant at University of Tripoli and she held course of Linear Algebra.

She is married and a mother of four children.

### UNIVERZITET U NOVOM SADU PRIRODNO-MATEMATIČKI FAKULTET KLJUČNA DOKUMENTACIJSKA INFORMACIJA

Redni broj:	
RBR	
Identifikacioni broj:	
IBR	
Tip dokumentacije:	Monografska dokumentacija
TD	
Tip zapisa:	Tekstualni štampani materijal
TZ	
Vrsta rada:	Doktorska disertacija
VR	
Ime i prezime autora:	Sana Mohamed Abdulwanis Mohamed
AU	
Mentor:	dr Marko Nedeljkov
MN	redovni profesor
Naslov rada:	Deljeni delta talasi i primene na sisteme
NR	zakona održanja
Jezik publikacije:	engleski
JP	
Jezik izvoda:	engleski, srpski
JI	
Zemlja publikovanja:	Srbija
ZP	
Uže geografsko područje:	Vojvodina
UGP	
Godina:	2019
GO	

Izdavač:	Autorski reprint
IZ	
Mesto i adresa:	Departman za matematiku i informatiku,
	Prirodno–matematički fakultet
MA	Univerzitet u Novom Sadu
Fizički opis rada:	5/64/49/0/13/0/0
FO	
Naučna oblast:	Matematika
NO	
Naučna disciplina:	Matematička analiza
ND	
Predmetna odrednica,	hiperboliočni zakoni održanja,
ključne reči:	delta talasi, nelinearna hromatografija
PO	
UDK	
Čuva se:	Biblioteka DMI, PMF
ČU	Univerzitet u Novom Sadu
Važna napomena:	
VN	
Izvod: IZ	Postoji mnogo realnih modela u kojima se javljaju ne- oraničena rešenja zakona održanja. Najčešće imamo neku vrstu delta funkcije u rešenju kao posledicu nagomilavanja mase ili neke druge veličine. Ne pos- toji opšti metod prilaza takvim problemima sa nelin- earnostima. U ovoj disertaciji su data rešenja prob- lema zakona održanja koja sadrže delenje zavisnom promenljivom, što je problematičan deo kod rada sa merama. Na primer, osnovni model hromatografije i sličnih hemijskih procesa ima delenje promenljivom koja je neograničena u nekim slučajevima. Data je definicija inverza delenjog delta udarnog talasa i opšti metod primene u takvim sistemima. Na kraju je dato rešenje kod modela singularne hromatografije.
Datum prihvatanja teme	
od strane Senata:	
DP	
Datum odbrane:	
DO	
Članovi komisije:	1. dr Sanja Konjik, redovni profesor, PMF Novi Sad, predsednik
	2. dr Marko Nedeljkov, redovni profesor,
	PMF Novi Sad. mentor
	3. dr Nebojša Dedović, redovni profesor
КО	Polioprivredni fakultet Novi Sad. član
	= = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =

### UNIVERSITY OF NOVI SAD FACULTY OF SCIENCES KEY WORD DOCUMENTATION

Accession number: ANO	
Identification number:	
INO	
Document type:	Monograph type
DT	
Type of record:	Printed text
TR	
Contents code:	Doctoral dissertation
CC	
Author:	Sana Mohamed Abdulwanis Mohamed
AU	
Mentor:	Dr Marko Nedeljkov
MN	full professor
Title:	Split delta shocks and applications to conservation law
	systems
TI	
Language of text:	english
LT	
Language of abstract:	english/serbian
LA	
Country of publication:	Serbia
CP	
Locality of publication:	Vojvodina
LP	
Publication year:	2019
PY	
Publisher: PU	Author's reprint
------------------------------	---
Publication place:	Department of Mathematics and Informatics
	Faculty of Sciences
PP	University of Novi Sad
Physical description:	5/64/49/0/13/0/0
PD	
Scientific field	Mathematics
Scientific discipline	Mathematical Analysis
SD	Mathematical Analysis
Subject, Key words	hyperbolic conservation laws, delta shocks,
SKW	nonlinear chromatography
UC	
Holding data:	Library of department, Faculty of Sciences
HD	University of Novi Sad
Note:	
N	
Abstract:	There are many real models in which unbounded so- lution to conservation law system occur. Most often we have some kind of delta function in the solution as a result of the accumulation of mass or some other variable. There is no general method of approaching such problems with nonlinearities. This dissertation provides solutions to conservation law systems that contain division by a dependent variable, which is a problematic part when working with measures. For example, a basic model of chromatography and sim- ilar chemical processes has a division with a variable that is unbounded in some cases. The definition of the split delta shock and the general method of using it in such systems is given. Finally, the solution for the singular chromatography model is given.
Accepted on Senate on: AS	
Defended: DE	
Thesis Defend Board: DB	<ol> <li>dr Sanja Konjik, full professor,</li> <li>Faculty of Sciences Novi Sad, president</li> <li>dr Marko Nedeljkov, full professor,</li> <li>Faculty of Sciences Novi Sad, mentor</li> <li>dr Nebojša Dedović, full professor,</li> <li>Agricultural Faculty Novi Sad, member</li> </ol>